MiCloud Flex Deployment Guide (Google Cloud)

May 2021



Notice

The information contained in this document is believed to be accurate in all respects but is not warranted by **Mitel Networks**[™] **Corporation (MITEL**[®]). The information is subject to change without notice and should not be construed in any way as a commitment by Mitel or any of its affiliates or subsidiaries. Mitel and its affiliates and subsidiaries assume no responsibility for any errors or omissions in this document. Revisions of this document or new editions of it may be issued to incorporate such changes.No part of this document can be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means - electronic or mechanical - for any purpose without written permission from Mitel Networks Corporation.

Trademarks

The trademarks, service marks, logos and graphics (collectively "Trademarks") appearing on Mitel's Internet sites or in its publications are registered and unregistered trademarks of Mitel Networks Corporation (MNC) or its subsidiaries (collectively "Mitel") or others. Use of the Trademarks is prohibited without the express consent from Mitel. Please contact our legal department at legal@mitel.com for additional information. For a list of the worldwide Mitel Networks Corporation registered trademarks, please refer to the website: <u>http://www.mitel.com/trademarks</u>.

> ®,™ Trademark of Mitel Networks Corporation
> © Copyright 2022, Mitel Networks Corporation All rights reserved

Contents

Chapter: 2 Introduction	2 2 2 2 3 3 3 4 5
Purpose	2 2 2 3 3 4 5
Audience Audience About MiCloud Flex Documentation Audience	2 2 3 3 4 5
About MiCloud Flex Documentation	2 3 3 4 5
	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••
Chapter: 3 Overview	3 3 4 5
Overview of MiCloud Flex	3 4
Onsite Gateway	4
Requirements for Onsite Gateway	. 5
Market Segments	
MiCloud Flex Benefits	5
Partner Prerequisites and Requirements	6
Chapter: 4 MiCloud Flex Management Components	8
Solution Manager	8
Initial Configuration Wizard	8
Mitel Performance Analytics	9
Chapter: 5 Applications Supported on MiCloud Flex	. 11
Supported Applications	11
MiVoice Business	12
Call control	12
Embedded voice mail	.13
MiCollab	. 13
MiCollab Audio Web and Video Conferencing	13
MiTeam Meetings	.14
Cloud ink Chat	.14
MiVoice Border Gateway	. 15
MiContact Center Business	15

		Mitel Interaction Recording	.16 .16 .16
Chapter:	6	MiCloud Flex Deployment	. 17
		MiCloud Flex Deployment Workflow	17 18
Chapter:	7	Before you Begin	. 20
		Creating MPA URL in MPA portal	.20
		Creating Mitel Business Analytics DCID and Reseller URL	21
		Clearing Hardware IDs using AMC	.22
Chapter:	8	Getting Started with MiCloud Flex	. 23
		Prerequisites	.24
		Logging in to Solution Manager	27
		Create Users	28
		Configure the Time Zone	28
		AMC Sync Status	.29
		Configure SNMP Support	29
		Configure SNMPv3 Users	30
		MPA Integration with MiCloud Flex	31
		Adding the MPA Probe Activation URL	31
			.31
		Configuring Decilionary	32
		Configuring ID Trunking and Voice Mail Pacilianay for MiVP	32
		Configuring IP Trunking and Voice Mail Resiliency for MiVB .	
		Refere You Regin	.00
		Programming Steps	69
		Configuring Voice Mail Resiliency for Onsite Gateway	76
		Using the Initial Configuration Wizard	
Chanter	0	Next Steps - Accessing and Using MiCloud Elex Applications	78
chapter.	5	Associate Micellah	. 70
			· ./8
		Setting up MiCellah past ICW	
		Accessing Milloico Business	/0
			20. 20
		Setting un Milloice Business nost ICW	00. 80
		Kari's Law Requirements	.80
		Direct access to 9-1-1	81
		Emergency Services – MPA Notification Programming	
		Accessing MiVoice Border Gateway	.82
		5 ···· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

		Verifying Licenses
		Accessing MiContact Center Business
		Setting up MiContact Center Business
		Accessing Mitel Interaction Recording
		Setting up Mitel Interaction Recording
Chapter:	10	Monitoring and Maintenance
		Viewing MiCloud Flex Solution Information
		Backing-up MiCloud Flex Solution
		On Demand Backup using Solution Manager
		Scheduled Backup using MPA Portal
		Restoring MiCloud Flex Solution
		Viewing MiCloud Flex Solution Logs
		Upgrading MiCloud Flex Solution
		Guidelines for Upgrading
		Upgrading MiCloud Flex Solution using MPA Portal
		Upgrading and Downgrading Plans
		Upgrading Plans
		Downgrading Plans
Chapter:	11	Troubleshooting MiCloud Flex Issues
		Solution Manager back up failed on MiVB
		MiCollab PC Client failing to connect to Remote Gateway
		Teleworker Issues
		Installation / Upgrade Issues
		Operational Issues
Chapter:	12	Documentation Addendum
		Addendum MiCollab
		Addendum Mitel Border Gateway
		Addendum MiCCB
		Addendum MiVB
		Addendum Endpoints
		Support for 5300 Phones
		Configuring DHCP Option 125 or 43
Chapter:	13	Appendix
		MiCollab Documentation
		MiContact Center Business Documentation
		Mitel Performance Analytics
		MiVoice Business Documentation
		MiVoice Border Gateway Documentation
		Endpoints Documentation

Revision History

Document Version	Document Release Date	Description
1.0	15 May, 2020	Initial release
2.0	14 Aug, 2020	 Updated: Supported Applications section Sample welcome email under Prerequisites section Configuring Resiliency section Addendum Endpoints section to add information about RCS (Redirection and Configuration Service)
3.0	29 Oct, 2020	 Made the following changes for bundle 1.2: Added Onsite Gateway section Added Support for 5300 Phones section Added Clearing Hardware IDs using AMC section Added Emergency Services – MPA Notification Programming section Added Configuring Voice Mail Resiliency for Onsite Gateway section Updated sample welcome email under Prerequisites section which contains details of the onsite gateway Updated Setting up Mitel Interaction Recording section Updated Addendum MiVB section to mention that the Nupoint Messaging feature is not available in MiVoice Business for the MiCloud Flex solution Updated Configuring DHCP Option 125 or 43 section Updated Troubleshooting MiCloud Flex Issues section
4.0	20 Jan, 2021	Added step 2 in the section Setting up MiCollab post ICW for MiCollab Client resiliency.
5.0	25 May, 2021	Added a note regarding restoring a database in the section <i>Restoring MiCloud Flex Solution</i> .

Introduction

This chapter contains the following sections:

- Purpose
- Audience
- About MiCloud Flex Documentation

Purpose

This guide is designed to give you an overview of Mitel's MiCloud Flex solution, architecture, management components, and topology.

This guide is designed to give you a deployment overview of Mitel's MiCloud Flex solution.

Audience

This guide is for the Mitel partners, solution architects and network administrators who use the MiCloud Flex solution.

About MiCloud Flex Documentation

The documentation set consists of guides in PDF format and online help systems that are integrated with the various management applications. The following documents are the main source of information for the MiCloud Flex solution:

- MiCloud Flex General Information Guide
- MiCloud Flex Solution and Engineering Guidelines
- MiCloud Flex Deployment Guide
- Solution Manager Online Help
- Initial Configuration Wizard (ICW) Online Help

Additional guides and help systems are available that provide instructions on how to configure and use the individual Mitel applications that are supported on MiCloud Flex. The complete documentation set is listed in the *Appendix*.

To access the MiCloud Flex product documentation set:

- 1. Access Mitel Document Center (URL: http://www.mitel.com/document-center).
- 2. From Document Center you can either:
 - Navigate to the respective document.
 - Use the search functionality to search for the document that you want to access.
 NOTE: Ensure that you select Document Center as the search repository before clicking the search icon.

Overview

This chapter contains the following sections:

- Overview of MiCloud Flex
- Market Segments
- Partner Prerequisites and Requirements

Overview of MiCloud Flex

MiCloud Flex is a Mitel unified communications (UC) and collaboration solution built on Google Cloud and encompasses a full suite of Unified Communications and Contact Center solutions. Unified communications (UC) is a term that implies real-time integration of voice, data, and video communication. Without UC, a user's voice mail, email, video conferencing, voice conferencing, chat, and desktop-sharing applications are independent and require separate interaction.

A rich UC solution delivers a user experience that integrates all communication tools into a unified experience. With a UC solution, a user can seamlessly choose the medium they want to use without affecting the medium that other participants are using. For example, users may attend a meeting from different locations using a combination of text, voice, or video technologies without affecting other attendees. Combined with real-time presence, each participant knows what options are available for communicating with another participant. UC provides a user with a consistent unified experience across multiple devices and media types. For a complete list of applications available on MiCloud Flex, see *Applications Supported on MiCloud Flex*.

NOTE: This general information guide provides a high-level overview of the solution. For MiCloud Flex deployment, see *MiCloud Flex Deployment Guide*.

Onsite Gateway

Customers who connect to MiCloud Flex through private networking (MPLS or SD-WAN) via Point-of-Presence (PoP) may choose to deploy an onsite gateway. This gateway can support local analog extensions as well as local functions such as paging adapter support or music on hold. It can also support local PSTN connections via PRI E1, PRI T1, or analog trunks. IP phones located at this site, registered to MiCloud Flex, can optionally fail over to this gateway instead of to a controller in a secondary data center. This would enable local voice extension calling at the gateway site should the primary controller become unavailable.

Resilient voicemail service can also be provided by the onsite gateway using the embedded voicemail capabilities of the gateway. Configuration of resiliency is on a per-set and per user basis. Some IP phones and users at the site can be administratively programmed to failover to the onsite gateway while others can be configured to fail over to the secondary data center.

The onsite gateway is a Mitel MiVoice Business controller running Release 9.1 or higher. This minimum release is required in order to support Fully Qualified Domain Name (FQDN) addresses. The onsite gateway can be monitored from the MiCloud Flex MPA.

MiCloud Flex users at this site are registered to the MBGs or controller in the MiCloud Flex deployment. They receive their primary voice services from MiCloud Flex. In a failover scenario, if the MiCloud Flex

users are programmed to fail back to the onsite gateway, they can then receive their PSTN services from the onsite gateway. Analog users connected to the onsite gateway, as well as IP set users who are not MiCloud Flex users, may receive their PSTN services from the onsite gateway or via the centralized trunk services in the cloud depending upon configuration and licensing.

Requirements for Onsite Gateway

- Controller Hardware New customers will purchase or lease an EX or AX to be the onsite gateway. Existing customers with controllers that can be upgraded to MiVoice Business 9.1 and above may use them as MiCloud Flex Onsite Survivable Gateways. For a list of supported controllers, see the MiVoice Business Migration Guidelines document.
- **IP Set Hardware** The introduction of onsite gateway does not alter the list of supported IP phones that can register to MiCloud Flex. The onsite gateway will still support the same phones as an on-premise MiVoice Business of the same release.
- **Software** The onsite gateway software must be running release 9.1 or newer because FQDN support is required for this solution. It is recommended to upgrade the onsite gateway software to the same MiVoice Business release as what is in the MiCloud Flex offering.
- PSTN Connectivity The onsite gateway supports PSTN connectivity via local analog and E1/T1 links. It does not support PSTN connectivity via SIP.
- **Connection to MiCloud Flex** The connection between the onsite gateway and MiCloud Flex is via Mitel proprietary IP trunks. These trunks need to be enabled at firewalls to allow calls on the local gateway to be routed to other phones that will be registered with MiCloud Flex. This connection must support FQDNs.
- Embedded Voice Mail (EMEM) There are different capacities and functionality between what is supported by EMEM in MiCloud Flex and what is supported by EMEM in an onsite gateway. For further information on capacities, see to the MiVoice Business Engineering Guidelines.
 - Mitel 3300 ICP platforms support 20 or less Voice Mail ports, versus up to 120 in MiCloud Flex and other x86 platforms.
 - Mitel 3300 ICP platforms support 750 or less Voice Mail boxes, versus up to 5000 in MiCloud Flex and other x86 platforms.
 - Call Flows are only supported in MiCloud Flex currently. The feature is under consideration for adding support in a future release on the x86 platforms including EX (not 3300s)
 - EMEM Auto Attendant programming on the gateway is a manual process. The Hunt Group pilot number will most likely be different than the one initially setup using the Initial Configuration Wizard on the resilient MiCloud Flex pair. If the hunt group pilot number must be the same on all the systems in the cluster, you must mark the hunt group pilot number on all systems as Local Only.
- MiVoice Border Gateway (MBG) Local MBGs providing SIP connectivity, teleworker or SRC are not supported at the local gateway.
- MiCollab You must setup onsite DNS server and MiCollab Client Deployment profile for each resilient
 pair where onsite gateway is involved. This is required only for MiCollab Clients registering directly to
 MiVB over MPLS network. For more information on how to add or modify MiCollab Client Deployment
 Profile, see MiCollab Client Deployment Web Help > Deployment Profiles > Add or Modify a Profile
 page available on Document Center. For information on DNS, see the MiCloud Flex Solution Engineering Guidelines document available on Document Center.
- **Mitel Business Analytics (Tollring)** If an update is made to the user profile in the Mitel Business Analytics portal, you must restart the tollring probe from the Solution Manager GUI so that the updated user profile can be downloaded and then connect to configured PBXs.

Market Segments

The market for MiCloud Flex are customers who:

- are of 150+ users in general; but need a solution that can scale beyond this as well
- need complete control over upgrades and maintenance schedules
- · want to customize their deployments with integrations to their business workflows
- · require optional capabilities including contact/call centres, and call/screen recording
- · are highly mobile and may use multiple devices
- · want the deployment over dedicated network connections, such as MPLS
- · want the deployment in a secure dedicated customer instance

The following illustration shows the market segmentation for MiCloud Flex.



MiCloud Flex Benefits

The MiCloud Flex solution offers various benefits including the following:

- **Dedicated Instance Solution** MiCloud Flex is deployed in a dedicated and secure environment that cannot be accessed by other organizations. The solution also allows more secure access to customers who are sensitive about using the public internet for accessing data. MiCloud Flex solution offers private and secure network links for such customers. The customer has full and complete administrative rights to the system. Google Cloud meets rigorous privacy and compliance standards that test for data safety, privacy, and security.
- **Customization and integration** MiCloud Flex offers easy and extensive integration with popular back-office cloud solutions, such as CRM, ERP and other apps, and turns a cloud communications system into a hub that enhances productivity and collaboration.

- Maintenance and Updates With MiCloud Flex you can perform your upgrades and other maintenance activities during a specified time frame of your choice. This helps reduce the overall impact of system downtime and outages.
- Purpose-built communications solution MiCloud Flex uses the same communication, collaboration, and contact center applications as on-site platforms. Users have access to the same easy-to-use features and functionality whether they are in the main office, working from a remote location, or on the road. With MiCloud Flex, Mitel offers full PBX, applications, and contact center features thereby providing customers with more reliability and flexibility.
- Integrated Omnichannel Contact Center MiCloud Flex Contact Center is an optional all-in-one contact center platform designed to enable exceptional customer experiences anywhere, anytime and is integrated with our communication platform. It leverages Google Artificial Intelligence (AI) capability, drastically reduces the complexity associated with integrating multiple tools and generates deep insights into data and performance.
- **Devices, Endpoints, and Applications** A robust suite of Mitel desktop endpoints that enhances the communication experience for businesses at all levels. Mitel owns and develops the hardware and software, and offers tight integration with collaboration tools in a harmonized ecosystem, which results in improved employee productivity.
- **Emergency Services** Emergency call routing and notification is as per standard MiVoice Business practices. The existing resiliency guidelines also apply to the onsite gateway

Partner Prerequisites and Requirements

At Mitel, our partners form the cornerstone of our success. We value the investment our partners make to effectively position and deliver our solutions.

The Mitel MiCloud Flex program strategy aims to:

- Offer their customers a path to move to the cloud while maintaining full control of their existing customer relationships and experience
- Align and provide a uniform Mitel partner experience
- Provide an opportunity to build a new business model with an innovative OPEX solution to build and increase MRR
- · Provide Mitel partners an opportunity to leverage attained competencies
- · Provide process improvements in the areas of:
 - Activations
 - Offering additional Services
 - Support
- · Improve customer experience by creating loyal customers

Following are the prerequisites that each Mitel partner must meet:

- Complete all the requisite Mitel training and certifications
- Expertise with the various network monitoring tools to identify and triage problems in the MiCloud Flex Applications that are deployed for customers

In the Mitel MiCloud Flex program, the partners are responsible for:

- Sales and provisioning
- · Site surveys, discovery sheets, user provisioning, and on-site deployment

- Customer onboarding
- Level 1 and Level 2 customer support

MiCloud Flex Management Components

This chapter contains the following sections:

- Solution Manager
- Initial Configuration Wizard
- Mitel Performance Analytics

The key management components of MiCloud Flex are:

- Solution Manager- Solution Manager provides navigation to other applications such as MiVoice Business, MiCollab, MiVoice Border Gateway, Initial Configuration Wizard. It is also used to configure functions that are common for all the applications.
- Initial Configuration Wizard (ICW) ICW allows you to configure the system with the basic settings required to get the solution up and running.
- **Mitel Performance Analytics (MPA)** Mitel Performance Analytics is a fault and performance management system designed to provide users with fast actionable problem resolution so that optimal service quality levels are maintained for end-customers. Mitel Performance Analytics provides real-time alerts, detailed reporting, and ubiquitous accessibility with secure remote access.

Solution Manager

Solution Manager supports a suite of managed services and applications delivered from the MiCloud Flex solution.

Solution Manager is a GUI that provides:

- Navigation to other applications such as MiVoice Business, MiCollab, MiVoice Border Gateway, and Initial Configuration Wizard
- System User Administration
- Time Zone Configuration
- AMC Synchronization
- Backup and Restore
- SNMP Configuration
- Mitel Performance Analytics (MPA) Probe
- Mitel Business Analytics
- Solution Information
- Log files

Initial Configuration Wizard

The Initial Configuration Wizard (ICW) is launched from the Solution Manger GUI. You only run ICW once on the primary deployment during the initial configuration of the system. ICW allows you to configure the system with the basic settings required to get the solution up and running. After completing the wizard, the wizard configures the system with your settings. ICW guides you through the following configuration steps:

- · Review initial configuration parameters
- · Configure resiliency
- · Configure administration email and servers
- Configure languages
- Configure numbering plan
- Configure SIP Trunking (optional)
- Configure incoming call configuration
- Select and configure SIP provider
- Configure MPA Probe
- · Configure optional services: AWV, Hot Desking, and Music on Hold
- Change the administrator password for MiVoice Business
- · View a summary of the configuration
- Download Logs

NOTE: For more information about ICW, see the online help that is part the ICW application. **IMPORTANT:** ICW does not configure MiContact Center Business, Wordkforce Optimization, and MiTeam Meetings.

Mitel Performance Analytics

Mitel Performance Analytics (MPA) provides fault, inventory, and performance management for Mitel Networks Unified Communications systems, multiple enterprise VoIP systems, and associated network infrastructure, both LAN and WAN. MPA supports monitoring and remote access both for private networks, such as enterprise LANs and MPLS, and for public networks or Internet-reachable devices, such as access routers. MPA has two major components: the Mitel Performance Analytics server and the Probe.

MPA can be used in Small Medium Businesses, Medium Large Businessess, and Scalable architectures.

The MPA portal is used to monitor the health of your system. Before you can view the health of your system you must establish a connection between the MPA portal and your solution. The MPA Probe enables secure communication between Mitel Performance Analytics and the customer's MiCloud Flex instance. It also acts as a data collector between Mitel Performance Analytics and the monitored devices. The monitored devices send their data to MPA probe, which securely relays the data to Mitel Performance Analytics. The MPA probe activation URL is configured initially through the ICW.

NOTE: You also use the MPA portal to perform scheduled backups and upgrade procedures.

Mitel Performance Analytics (MPA) is available with Mitel's Premium Software Assurance subscription. MiCloud Flex on Google Cloud is available with Mitel Performance Analytics Plus licensing. The MPA Plus license is deployed in the cloud for the MiCloud Flex on Google Cloud solution. MPA provides:

- VoIP Quality monitoring and visualization for MiVoice Business, Mitel SIP sets, and MBG (Teleworker and SIP trunk)
- · Real-time and historical fault and performance monitoring
- Alarm management tools (dashboards, alerting, and views) and alarms analytics tool that customizes the alarm management environment according to the behavior of the user and others. Alarms that are deemed to be the most important to the user are shown first. Contains advanced tools for determining related alarms.

CHAPTER 4

- Display of dynamic health status icons over user-supplied network diagram, with devices and containers arranged according to user preferences
- Flexible container architecture allowing users to configure data reporting to match their size and organization (for example, data reporting according to geographical locations, functional or organizational groupings, or customer groupings)
- IP SLA monitoring
- Supports multiple internationalized character sets for content entry into Mitel Performance Analytics
- Branded dashboard can be created for service providers, resellers, and customers
- Resellers can choose any URL they own for their Mitel Performance Analytics login page
- Emergency Response (ER) alarm monitoring and alerts from MiVoice Business
- Support for SNMP based third-party devices and applications
- Advanced user, set, and service inventory reporting for MiVoice Business and MiVoice Border Gateway
- Device and extension inventory for MiVoice Business and MiVoice Border Gateway
- Agent-based network testing to assess, monitor and troubleshoot the availability, capacity, and performance of the network
- Solution-wide backups, stored in the cloud
- Trunk capacity reporting for MiVoice Business
- Audio, web, and video port usage reporting for MiCollab
- Upgrade and backup support

Applications Supported on MiCloud Flex

This chapter contains the following sections:

- Supported Applications
- MiVoice Business
- MiCollab
- MiVoice Border Gateway
- MiContact Center Business
- Mitel Interaction Recording
- Mitel Workforce Management (WFM)
- Mitel Business Analytics

Supported Applications

The MiCloud Flex solution provides a rich feature set encompassing core voice capabilities with an extensive telephony feature set, and a customizable UC feature set including mobility capabilities. The solution architectures rely on several common product and application portfolio elements to deliver this functionality.

The following table lists the applications that are supported with this release of MiCloud Flex solution. Based on the requirements, Mitel can recommend a package, a combination of one or more of these applications, that is best suited for your customer.

Application name	Release Number	Classification	Link to Documentation
MiVoice Business	9.1	Call Manager/PBX	https://www.mitel.com/ document-center/busin ess-phone-systems/mi voice-business/mivoice -business
MiCollab	9.1.3	Collaboration Application	https://www.mitel.com/ document-center/appli cations/collaboration/m icollab
MiVoice Border Gateway	11.1	Session Border Controller	https://www.mitel.com/ document-center/appli cations/mivoice-border -gateway

Application name	Release Number	Classification	Link to Documentation
MiContact Center Business	9.2 SP2	Contact Center Application	https://www.mitel.com/ document-center/appli cations/contact-center/ micontact-center-busin ess/micontact-center-b usiness-for-mivb
Mitel Interaction Recording (ASC Call Recorder)	6.x	Call Recording Application	https://www.mitel.com/ document-center/appli cations/contact-center/ call-recording/mitel-inte raction-recording-powe red-by-asc
Mitel Workforce Management (WFM)	11.5	Workforce Engagement Management Suite	https://www.mitel.com/ document-center/appli cations/contact-center/ workforce-managemen t
Mitel Business Analytics	3.7	Business Analytics Application	Accessible from the application user interface
Mitel Performance Analytics	3.1	Performance Analytics Application	https://www.mitel.com/ document-center/appli cations/analytics/mitel- performance-analytics

MiVoice Business

MiVoice Business includes an extensive number of applications and system features that enable effective and efficient communications. These applications enhance communication, productivity, accessibility, and mobility, and support the specialized site requirements of businesses and institutions such as hotels, hospitals, schools, military sites, and contact centers.

Call control

The MiVoice Business call control engine provides sophisticated call management, applications, and desktop solutions to businesses. MiVoice Business is a proven, highly scalable, resilient, and robust call control engine.

The MiVoice Business architecture uses the IP network to connect IP telephony devices together.

If support for TDM telephony is required, then the same can be deployed.

Embedded voice mail

MiVoice Business includes an integrated feature-rich voice mail system. The number of ports are auto configured based on the number of mailboxes at time of order.

MiCollab

MiCollab unifies Mitel applications into an easy to use, cost effective communications solution. The MiCollab applications include:

- MiCollab Client (including Visual Voicemail integration with MiVB EMEM) provides contact management, dynamic status, instant messaging, and audio conferencing
- MiCollab Audio, Web, and Video Conferencing provides web conferencing, supporting audio, video, chat (text) and presentations
- MiCollab Suite Application Services provides user services provisioning, centralized management of shared system resources and license management. It also offers the administrator and My Unified Communications portals.
- MiTeam Meetings provides MiCollab users with the ability to initiate Mitel Meetings from their MiCollab Client
- Persistent Chat provides comprehensive Instant Messaging features from any devices (Web, desktop applications, mobile applications)

MiCollab Audio, Web, and Video Conferencing

MiCollab Audio, Web, and Video Conferencing allows users to schedule and hold audio and web conferences. MiCollab Audio, Web, and Video Conferencing supports three types of conferences: Audio and Web, Audio-only, and Web-only.

Audio conferences allow users to:

- · upload documents to present to callers during a conference call
- mute, drop, or add participants and place individual participants on hold while the call is in progress.

Web conferences allow users to:

- · upload documents, transfer files, record the conference, chat on-line, and broadcast videos
- share applications or desktop and use white board features.

Users access and manage their conferences using:

- MiCollab Audio, Web, and Video Conferencing Desktop client. Allows users to schedule and join audio and web conferences. The desktop client supports two-way audio participation.
- MiCollab Audio, Web, and Video Conferencing Web portal. Allows users to schedule and view conferences with listen-only audio support. The web-based interface is integrated into MiCollab End-User Portal.

Conferences can be initiated immediately or scheduled in advance. MiCollab Audio, Web, and Video Conferencing may be integrated with corporate directories and personal address books from Microsoft

Outlook and Lotus Notes. Optionally, conference accessibility requires personal identification for added security. MiCollab Audio, Web, and Video Conferencing supports recording conference calls and collaborative sessions for later playback. Call Detail Records (CDRs) provide a log of all calls with dates, times, and call durations for audit and billing purposes.

MiCollab Audio, Web, and Video Conferencing has additional IP network configuration requirements. For detailed networking information, see the MiCloud Engineering Guidelines.

MiTeam Meetings

MiTeam Meetings application is Mitel's Cloud-based collaboration tool (based on CloudLink infrastructure) that provides MiCollab users with the ability to initiate Mitel Meetings from their MiCollab Client. With MiTeam Meetings you can:

- Manage collaboration meetings
- Hold chat sessions and receive chat notifications
- Store and share files
- · Perform audio, video, and web sharing

MiTeam Meetings is supported with the following MiCollab Clients:

- MiCollab for PC Client
- MiCollab for Mac Client
- MiCollab Web Client
- MiCollab for Mobile Client (iOS/Android only)

For information about MiTeam Meetings end-user features, see MiCollab Client End-User Online Help.

CloudLink Chat

CloudLink Chat is a chat engine for MiCollab that is powered by Mitel's CloudLink infrastructure/platform. CloudLink Chat functionality is used by MiCollab and optionally MiContact Center Business is hosted in Amazon Web Services (AWS) cloud. The key capabilities of CloudLink chat engine are:

- Persistent chat messages are synchronized across all their MiCollab clients so no longer is the chat history only presented on the client/device where the chat was originated or responded from. Now users can stop the conversation on one device and seamlessly pick it up on another.
- All chat messages collected and made available to the user when they access the client including those during the period that their MiCollab client was turned off
- The ability to always be available to send chats even when access/connectivity to the MiCollab server is not possible
- The ability to share files
- · The ability to share their location details
- · The ability to share audio instead of text
- A robust Emoji picker
- · To reply to a select post within the chat through text or select emojis
- To provide @Mentions

MiVoice Border Gateway

MiVoice Border Gateway (MBG) is a platform for the secure deployment of multiple services in a variety of network configurations. MBG provides the following services:

- **Teleworking** remote MiNET and SIP access (Teleworker) for IP phones connecting to the MiCloud Flex solution over the Internet
- SIP Trunking- SIP trunking provided to the MiCloud Flex solution
- Secure Call Recording- call recording solution that allows third-party recording equipment to record Mitel encrypted voice streams
- · WebRTC- gateway to support browser-based voice and video calling

MiContact Center Business

NOTE: MiContact Center Business is an optional application that is provided with the MiCloud Flex solution.

MiContact Center Business provides a modular suite of applications for streamlining contact center management, and enabling voice and multimedia contact center functionality. The applications included in MiContact Center Business are:

- Contact Center Management (CCM) This is the core application. It provides historical and real-time reporting and forecasting for all agents and queues. CCM supports customizable notifications and replay of real-time data, and is also used to configure, manage, and maintain the contact center configuration and database.
 - **MiVoice Business Reporter** Allows reporting and monitoring of general business extensions and ring groups, including traffic analysis reports.
 - MiVoice Call Accounting Supports call costing to track the cost of incoming and outgoing calls and adjust costs based on carrier reports. Provides services to track subscribers' use of services, and to adjust prices based on fixed rates.
- Interactive Contact Center Allows supervisory control over agent availability and queue states and agent control over their own availability. It includes an interactive visual queue that enables identifying contacts, along with the capability to manually control the position in queue, and view abandoned calls with call back option.
- **Messaging and Routing** Routes calls to the most appropriate group based on caller and call center statistics, such as type of service, agent skills, agent availability, idle time, and queue conditions. MiContact Center Business supports either Messaging and Routing ports or IVR ports, but not both in the same Enterprise server.
- Contact Center IVR Provides intelligent routing of voice calls based on call meta-data, caller menu choices, and call center statistics. It can be configured to collect and verify information with external data sources, enable callers to request call backs, enable caller self-service capabilities, and run outbound dialing campaigns. Contact Center IVR includes the Visual Workflow Manager tool to facilitate configuration.
- **Multimedia Contact Center** Provides queuing, inbound and outbound routing, and real-time and historical reporting functionality for email, real-time chats, SMS messages, and social media interactions. Multimedia Contact Center also includes graphical tools to facilitate maintaining workflows. These workflows may include self-servicing and intelligent routing for all media types.

• Flexible Reporting - When used with Contact Center Management, allows for the creation and customization of reports based on the contact center data. Reports use a spreadsheet look and feel, allowing a quick learning curve.

Mitel Interaction Recording

Mitel Interaction Recording (also known as ASC Call Recorder) suite captures, saves and archives multiple communication channels including mobile voice, video, and chat for financial institutions, contact centers and public safety organizations. The recording suite provides you with communications recording and quality management as a service whereby capacities and features can be added as needed to react quickly and grow in the long-term. The solution offers the following capabilities:

- · State-of-the-art recording and analysis for complex infrastructures
- · Systematic capture and assessment of customer communications
- · Solutions for financial institutions, contact centers and public safety organizations
- · Compliance with the highest security requirements and regulations such as MiFID II

Mitel Workforce Management (WFM)

Mitel Workforce management (WFM) is a top Workforce Management solution that encompasses everything needed to plan and successfully manage a contact center, back office, branch or store. Mitel WFM provides a feature-rich solution that includes tools to manage staff, accurately forecast demand, and automatically schedule, report, and improve a company's operations. Several package options exist to further tailor the WFM to your needs. These include the WFM Advanced and Premium offerings – including multi-skill, multi-site, multichannel support, agent self-service, gamification, full intraday capabilities and real-time adherence functionalities.

The Connector, included with any purchase of Mitel WFM offering, fully supports voice and multimedia agent data (including all supported media types and open media). This enables the WFM solution to perform forecasting, scheduling, and reporting of MiContact Center Business multimedia agents. **NOTE:** WFM is hosted in Microsoft Azure cloud.

Mitel Business Analytics

Mitel Business Analytics is a fully integrated multi-tenant call analytics and call recording service which allows you to monitor business-critical call metrics by accessing real-time reports, configurable dashboards, and visual wallboards. Mitel Business Analytics has two call analytics modules, namely Insight and Report. Insight provides powerful data visualization via an intuitive dashboard and essential wallboard. And the Report module delivers enhanced level reporting and call accounting. If enabled in your solution, you access Mitel Business Analytics by creating a DCID (Delivery Controller ID) and providing the Reseller URL of that region in the Solution Manager GUI.

NOTE: Contact your deployment engineer to get the DCID and Reseller URL. Mitel Business Analytics is hosted in Microsoft Azure cloud.

MiCloud Flex Deployment

This chapter contains the following sections:

- *MiCloud Flex Deployment Workflow*
- Deployment Steps

MiCloud Flex Deployment Workflow

The following illustration depicts the end-to-end workflow that needs to be followed to deploy MiCloud Flex.

Partner gathers the customer requirements Partner updates the Flex Discovery sheet with the requirements and sends it to Mitel Mitel automatically creates and deploys the required resources for the solution based upon the configuration created in CPQ by the channel partner After the deployment is complete, the partner receives a welcome email from Mitel confirming the solution deployment along with key configuration details Partner creates an MPA Probe and generates an activation URL from the information provided in a separate email Partner creates a Delivery Controller ID (DCID) and generates a Reseller URL (Optional) 6 Partner performs initial configuration at the customer premise and/or for teleworkers by running the Initial Configuration Wizard (ICW) from the Solution Manager GUI 7 Customer/Partner configures the individual applications Provision end-users Customer/Partner registers the phones by providing the FQDN

Deployment Steps

To deploy MiCloud Flex	, you need to comp	olete a series	of tasks	arranged in a	set sequence.	The table
below lists these tasks (and the sequence) that need to	be comp	oleted.		

	Task	Owner	Description
1.	Collects the information from the customer	Channel Partner	 The partner collects the following information. Customer Sites User Profiles Agent Profiles Endpoints Accessories
2.	Partner sends the completed discovery sheet to Mitel	Channel Partner	For more information about the GCP resources and capabilities, see MiCloud Flex Engineering Guidelines.
3.	Create and deploy the required resources for the solution based upon the configuration created in CPQ by the channel partner	Mitel	
4.	A welcome email is sent	Mitel	Welcome email contains the deployment details such as the public FQDN (which the partner provided) and IP addresses of the applications with user names and passwords. For more information about getting started with MiCloud Flex, see <i>Getting Started with</i> <i>MiCloud Flex.</i>
5.	Create MPA Probe Activation URL	Channel Partner	For more information about MPA integration, see MPA Integration with MiCloud Flex.

	Task	Owner	Description
6.	Create Mitel Business Analytics DCID and Reseller URL	Channel Partner	For more information about Mitel Business Analytics integration, see <i>Mitel Business</i> <i>Analytics Integration</i> <i>with MiCloud Flex</i> .
7.	Perform initial configuration	Channel Partner	 Configure EMEM Resiliency. See <i>Configuring Resil-</i> <i>iency</i>. Run the Initial Configuration Wizard (ICW) from the Solution Manger GUI.
8.	Configure the applications after running ICW	Channel Partner or Customer (System Administrator)	For more information about configuring the applications, see the corresponding product documentation <i>Appendix</i> .
9.	Provision end-users	Channel Partner or Customer (System Administrator)	For more information on end-user provisioning, see the corresponding product documentation <i>Appendix</i> .
10.	Connect devices and installing client applications	Channel Partner or Customer (System Administrator)	For more information about connecting the devices and managing client applications, see the corresponding product documentation <i>Appendix</i> .

Before you Begin

This chapter contains the following sections:

- Creating MPA URL in MPA portal
- Creating Mitel Business Analytics DCID and Reseller URL
- Clearing Hardware IDs using AMC

Creating MPA URL in MPA portal

- **1.** Log into the MPA portal.
- 2. Click System Administration > New Container.
- 3. In the New Container page, provide the following information:
 - a. Under General, enter the name of the solution.
 - b. Under Voice Quality, select the Display VQ check box.
 - c. Under **Container Type**, select the type of container. Container types are used for data queries or reports.
 - d. Under Contact Information, select the Show on Dashboard check-box and enter information for the following:
 - Account #
 - Contact Name
 - Phone #
 - Contact Email:
- 4. Click Create.
- 5. In the Dashboard on the left, click the Container just created.
- 6. Click System Administration > Flex Creation.

The Flex Deployment Wizard opens.

- 7. Click Start.
- 8. In the **New Probe** page, do the following:
 - a. Under General, enter the name of the probe.
 - b. Under Probe Diagnostics, select the Collect JVM Stat and Collect Probe Status check-box.
 - c. Under Remote Access:
 - i. Select To Monitored Devices Only from the Allow Port Forwards drop-down.
 - ii. Select the I accept check box to allow permissive port forwarding.
- 9. Click Next.
- **10.** In **New MiVoice Border Gateway (K8s)** page, under **General** enter the name of application, for example MBG.
- 11. Click Next.

12. In the New MiVoice Business (K8s) page, do the following:

- a. Under General, enter the name of application, for example MiVB.
- **b.** Under **MiXML Credentials**, enter the MiVB system user name and password that is required to log in to the MiVB application.

IMPORTANT: The credentials entered here must be the exact same as the credentials provided for MiVoice Business when Integrated Configuration Wizard (ICW) is run. If different credentials are used in the ICW, they must be updated here.

- 13. Click Next.
- 14. In the **New MiCollab (K8s)** page, under **General**, enter the name of application, for example MiCollab.
- 15. Click Next.
- **16.** In the **New MiContact Center Business (K8s)** page, under **General**, enter the name of application, for example MiCC.

NOTE: This step is optional. Enter the details only if MiContact Center Business is part of the deployment.

- 17. Click Next.
- **18.** In the **New Workforce Optimization (K8s)** page, under **General**, enter the name of application, for example WFO.

NOTE: This step is optional. Enter the details only if Workforce Optimization is part of the deployment.

- 19. Click Next.
- 20. In New K8s Cluster page, under General enter the name of cluster.
- 21. Click Complete.
- 22. The Setup Complete page opens which contains the Probe URL.
- 23. Click Copy URL to copy the probe URL and save the URL in a text file. This is the URL that needs to be provided in the ICW wizard to establish a connection between the MPA portal and your applications.

NOTE: Do not generate a new Probe URL unless absolutely necessary. Doing so renders the existing URL invalid and the newly generated URL must be implemented in order for the Probe to function properly again.

- 24. Click Return to Dashboard.
- 25. On the left hand side you will see all the applications that have been added.

Creating Mitel Business Analytics DCID and Reseller URL

Mitel Business Analytics is a fully integrated multi-tenant call analytics and call recording service which allows you to monitor business-critical call metrics by accessing real-time reports, configurable dashboards and visual wallboards. If enabled in your solution, you access Mitel Business Analytics by creating a DCID (Delivery Controller ID) and providing the Reseller URL of that region in the Solution Manager GUI.

NOTE: Contact your deployment engineer to get the DCID and Reseller URL.

Clearing Hardware IDs using AMC

If you want to use the existing hardware IDs for new ARIDs on an existing gateway, you must first clear the hardware IDs for that controller in the Mitel Application Management Center (AMC). Click here to see how to clear or reset your hardware ID. Also, If the system is part of an existing customer DLM, that controller must also be removed from the DLM. To remove the controller, contact Mitel support.

After the clearing the hardware IDs, you must sync that controller to the new ARID that was provided in the welcome email. To sync the hardware ID use the **Solution Manager > AMC Sync Status** page. **NOTE:** For the MiVoice Business system, the Hardware ID is the SYS ID and can be viewed in the MiVoice Business System Administration Tool, under **System Configuration > System Capacity > License and Option Selection**.

Getting Started with MiCloud Flex

This chapter contains the following sections:

- Prerequisites
- Logging in to Solution Manager
- MPA Integration with MiCloud Flex
- Mitel Business Analytics Integration with MiCloud Flex
- Configuring Resiliency
- Using the Initial Configuration Wizard

Prerequisites

To start using your solution you must have the:

1. Welcome email which contains deployment details such as the public FQDN and IP addresses of the applications with user names and passwords. A sample welcome email is shown below for reference.

🕅 Mitel

Dear mivbbgl,

Great news! The MiCloud Flex Service Order for SVE-BGL has been completed. This email contains important information about the services that have been created.

Service Notes

The infrastructure on Google Cloud has been deployed, Network Interconnect has been enabled, and Software Licenses have been assigned for this customer based on the original MiCloud Flex Service Order Estimate submitted with the corresponding Activation Report and, if applicable, any Supplemental Contract(s).

From here, log into your <u>Mitel Performance Analytics (MPA) portal</u>, set up this customer in MPA, and log into the UCS Manager (noted below) to begin configuring the system. Refer to the MiCloud Flex Deployment Guide for more details about how to configure the system.

Also, please review the licensing assigned to the product instances created, as listed below, to ensure the system, user and options licensing made available supports the Service Order Estimate and Activation Report submitted by you to Mitel.

If Mitel Business Analytics or Workforce Optimization Interaction Recording have been ordered, then additional emails regarding those services will be sent.

Please refer to the MiCloud Flex Deployment Guide for configuration of your system.

Use of any and all parts of this Service is governed by your Authorized Partner Agreement, the Terms and Conditions noted on the MiCloud Flex Service Order Estimate and the MiCloud Flex Terms of Service.

Primary

Details

The following services were deployed in the Google Compute Region 'us-central1' using POP location Dallas.

Application	Version
MiContact Center	9.3.0.0
UCCS	1.2.6
Initial Configuration Wizard	5.0.2.3
MBG	11.1.0.217
MiCollab	9.2.0.28
MiVoice Business	9.1.1.29
UCS Manager	1.0.1.4

Address Allocation

The following services were assigned the following addresses and set with the following usernames/passwords.

Application	VM Name	FQDN	Username	Password	ARID	GARID/DLM
MiContact Center Web Portal	-	micc.sve- bgl.ve.ucs.mitel.io/CCMWeb	_admin	_password		
MiContact Center Enterprise server	-	micc.sve-bgl.ve.ucs.mitel.io	MiCCAdmin	Mitel@123	13861828	
MiContact Center SQL Server	Micc-SQL		MiCCAdmin	Mitel@123		
MiContact Center Remote Server	micc-remote-0 - 10.223.133.121		MiCCAdmin	Mitel@123		
Application Static IP		134.199.56.88	-			
UCS Manager		ucs.sve-bgl.ve.ucs.mitel.io	admin	Mitel@123		
MBG	-	mbg.sve-bgl.ve.ucs.mitel.io	-	-		
MiCollab AWV	-	aww.sve-bgl.ve.ucs.mitel.io	-	-		
MiCollab AWV Static IP	-	134.199.56.89	-	-		
MiCollab	-	÷	-	-	64200582	
MiVoice Business	-	-	system	password	25634612	62534498
On-site Gateway 01			-	-	35363652	

On-site Gateway 02	×		-	-	85830538
On-site Gateway 03		-	-	÷	48402044
On-site Gateway 04	-	-	-	-	28303113
On-site Gateway 05	-		-	-	76625339
On-site Gateway 06	~		-	-	39419225
On-site Gateway 07	-		-	-	60012875
On-site Gateway 08	-		-	-	32257196
On-site Gateway 09	T 2	-	-	-	68267496
On-site Gateway 10	-	-	-	-	83914781
On-site Gateway 11	-	-	-	-	93685327
On-site Gateway 12	~		-	-	87975335
On-site Gateway 13			-	-	10321798
On-site Gateway 14	-	-	-	-	90856385
On-site Gateway 15	ē.	-	-	-	2865828

Private Cloud Connectivity/IP Scheme

This is an OTT MPLS via POP deployment.

Туре

IP Range

Value

10.223.133.96/27

Secondary

Details

The following services were deployed in the Google Compute Region 'us-east1' using POP location Reston.

Application	Version
MiContact Center	9.3.0.0
UCCS-EXT	1.2.6
MBG	11.1.0.217
MiVoice Business	9.1.1.29
UCS Manager	1.0.1.4

Address Allocation

The following services were assigned the following addresses and set with the following usernames/passwords.

Application	VM Name	FQDN	Username	Password	ARID	GARID/DLM
Application Static IP	-	<u>134.199.54.88</u>	-	-		
UCS Manager	-	ucs.sve-bgl-b.ve.ucs.mitel.io	admin	Mitel@123		
MBG	a.	mbg.sve-bgl-b.ve.ucs.mitel.io	-	-	48783271	
MiVoice Business	-		system	password	98868511	62534498
MiContact Center Remote Resilient Server	micc-remote-s-0 - 10.223.5.121	-	MiCCAdmin	Mitel@123		

Private Cloud Connectivity/IP Scheme

This is an OTT MPLS via POP deployment.

Ту	ре	
IP	Range	

Support

Should you require assistance with the initial Service Order that was submitted by you which corresponds to this system build, please contact Mitel Order Processing at Order Admin@mitel.com

Value

10.223.5.96/27

Should you require support or assistance with the information in this email or with the configuration of the MiCloud Flex system for your customer, please consult the <u>MiCloud Flex Technical Documentation</u>, or contact Mitel Support per the process in the <u>Mitel Technical Support Guide</u>.

Online Billing

To access your monthly invoices associated with this customer, please use our secure online billing system, OnlineBill, which is accessible via this link <u>Unknown</u>. If you have not yet registered for online billing access, you can find convenient links to register as well has Help information on that same site.

Account Reference

The customer account number is: 12345678 SVE-BGL

The partner account number is: 1 VE-MiVB

© 2020 Mitel Networks Corporation

- 2. MPA Probe Activation URL.
- 3. Delivery Controller ID (DCID) and Reseller URL.

Logging in to Solution Manager

After you have received the welcome email, click on the Solution Manager (UCS Manager) link and log in to the Solution Manager GUI with the provided user name and password.

NOTE: When you log in to Solution Manager for the first time, you must change your password. The new password must be different from the old password. The password must consist of a minimum of 8 characters using at least one character from each of the four valid character sets:

- Uppercase letters (A-Z)
- Lowercase letters (a-z)
- Numbers (0-9)
- Special characters (~ ! @ # \$ % & ^ * +)

To protect against a lost password locking out access to the solution, it is recommended to create more than one administrator for Solution Manager as administrators can reset passwords for each other.

After logging in, you can:

- Create Users
- Configure the Time Zone
- AMC Sync Status
- Configure SNMP Support
- Configure SNMPv3 Users

Create Users

You can add system users using the Solution Manager GUI. To add system users:

- 1. In the Solution Manager GUI, click System Users.
- 2. In the System Users page, click Add.
- 3. In the Add User page, enter information for the following fields:
 - First Name
 - Last Name
 - Userid
 - Password
 - Confirm password
- 4. Click Save changes.
- 5. To edit the user privileges, click the **Pen** icon for the user to be edited.
- 6. To delete the user, click the **Delete** icon for the user to be deleted.

Configure the Time Zone

The **Solution Manager** GUI allows the admin to change the time zone. When the time zone is changed, the Solution Manager updates the timezone-data config map and all applications that are monitoring the timezone data config map file will get the updated time zone change.

To set your time zone:

- 1. In the Solution Manager GUI, click Time Zone.
- 2. Under Set Time Zone, from the Time Zone drop-down list select your time zone.
- 3. Click Apply.

AMC Sync Status

Although the system automatically synchronizes with the Applications Management Center (AMC) on a periodic basis (every 24 hours by default), you can force an immediate synchronization at any time. This is useful to check the network connection between other applications provisioned via the **Solution Manager** and the AMC or to obtain up-to-date configuration information from the AMC.

To manually synchronize with the AMC:

- 1. In the Solution Manager GUI, click AMC Sync Status.
- 2. In the AMC Sync Status page, click Sync.
- 3. The Sync Status column displays the overall progress.

Configure SNMP Support

SNMP, or Simple Network Management Protocol, provides a set of operations and a protocol to permit remote management and remote monitoring of a network device and/or its services. This server currently offers support for remote monitoring via get requests and traps using both IPv4 and IPv6 protocols. **NOTE:** SNMP service is disabled by default.

To configure SNMP support:

- 1. In the Solution Manager GUI, click SNMP.
- 2. Complete the following fields as required and then click Save.

Field	Description
SNMPv2c community string for read-only access	Enter the community string that SNMPv2c clients use to monitor this server via get requests and traps. The community string defaults to "public".
SNMPv2c community string for read-write access	Enter the community string that SNMPv2c clients use to monitor this server via get requests and traps. The community string defaults to "public".
SNMPv3 Settings	To facilitate SNMPv3 communication, you must add a user account to the MSL server that matches an account on the SNMP manager. This "User-based Security Model" (USM) enables unique authentication and encryption settings to be configured for each account. For instructions, see <i>Configure SNMPv3 Users</i> .
System contact address	 Specify the email address to which all system notifications should go. If Email service is enabled, and this field is left blank, the address defaults to the Admin forwarding address. If Email service is not set, the address defaults to the local-admin account.

Field	Description
System location	Enter a string that identifies the location of the system. (for example, Server room 2, rack 1)
Trap host or address	If you wish to send trap messages to a remote host or hosts, whenever the server boots, the snmpd daemon starts and for authentication failures with the snmpd daemon, enter the hostname or IP address of the host designated to receive these trap messages. If this is left blank, traps will not be sent. To send traps to more than one host, enter the hostnames and/or IP addresses separated by commas.
SNMPv2c Trap community string	Enter the trap community string to use when sending trap messages. If you do not enter a trap community string, the community string for read-only access will be used.
SNMPv3 Trap username	Enter the SNMPv3 trap user name to use when sending trap messages. If you leave this field blank, SNMP traps will be sent using SNMP v2c.

Configure SNMPv3 Users

If you implement support for SNMPv3, you must add at least one user account that matches an account on the SNMP manager. As part of this configuration, you can enable authentication and encryption.

To add an SNMP v3 user:

- 1. In the Solution Manager GUI, click SNMP.
- 2. Locate and click Configure SNMP v3 Users.
- 3. Click Add and complete the following fields as required.

Field	Description
User name	Type a user name (also known as securityname) for the SNMPv3 user.
Authentication Type	Select the Authentication Type that matches SNMP manager/agent configuration: – MD5 – SHA1 – None (no authentication)
Authentication Password	If you selected an Authentication Type (MD5 or SHA1), you must enter an authentication password (also known as "authentication passphrase") that contains at least eight characters long.

Field	Description
Privacy Protocol	Select the Privacy Protocol that matches SNMP manager/agent configuration: – DES – None (no encryption)
Privacy Password	If you selected a Privacy Protocol (DES), you must enter a privacy password.
Engine ID (Optional)	If the SNMP manager requires a hard-coded Engine ID, enter it here. Otherwise, leave this field blank and the SNMP manager will discover the Engine ID automatically.

4. Click Add.

MPA Integration with MiCloud Flex

To integrate MPA with the MiCloud Flex solution, you must:

- 1. Create an MPA Probe Activation URL in the MPA portal. See *Creating MPA URL in MPA portal* to create the MPA Probe Activation URL.
- 2. Add the created MPA Probe Activation URL in the Solution Manager GUI or ICW.
- 3. Verify the connection between the MPA portal and Solution Manager GUI.

Adding the MPA Probe Activation URL

To add MPA Probe Activation URL:

- 1. In the Solution Manager GUI, click MPA Probe.
- 2. In the MPA Probe Configuration page, enter the Activation URL and click Apply.

NOTE: See Creating MPA URL in MPA portal to create the MPA Probe Activation URL.

Verifying MPA Connection

After you have generated the MPA Probe Activation URL and added the same in the **Solution Manager** GUI, you must test if the connection between **Solution Manager** GUI and MPA portal is established. To test the connection:

- 1. Log in to the MPA portal.
- 2. Select the K8's cluster device.
3. The Solution Manager Portal link will be active and not grayed out if the connection is established.

🕅 Mitel 🛛	Performance Analytics		
Network Data	Network Tool	s System Tools System Administration	
Mitel Flex >	MTU Training Labs - F	Robert Payne > MTLab1 > K8s Cluster - MTLab1 Cluster	
Search	ucs.mitel.io	Solution Manager Portal	
mivb.mtlab1.doc	cucs.mitel.io	Device Information Device System Identity	?
		Probe: MTLab1 Probe	

- 4. Click the **Solution Manager Portal** link to test the connection to the customer **Solution Manager** GUI.
- 5. The Solution Manager GUI should open in a new tab from with the browser.

Mitel Business Analytics Integration with MiCloud Flex

Mitel Business Analytics is integrated with the MiVoice Business solution to capture the SMDR Logs and provide necessary analytics. The Delivery Controller ID (DCID) field, is available within the Solution Manager GUI to view and to change the current value, if required.

Configuring Resiliency

This sections contains the following topics:

- Configuring IP Trunking and Voice Mail Resiliency for MiVB
- Configuring SIP Trunking Resiliency for MiVB
- Configuring Voice Mail Resiliency for Onsite Gateway

IMPORTANT: Resiliency must be configured before running ICW. Also, while making any change to csv files before importing the files into MiVB, you must make the change using Windows Notepad and not Microsoft Excel® or WordPad, as Microsoft Excel or WordPad can modify the file and may cause errors when the file is imported in to MiVB.

Configuring IP Trunking and Voice Mail Resiliency for MiVB

Use the following procedures to configure resiliency, IP Trunking, Voice Mail resiliency, and SIP Trunk resiliency by logging in to both the primary and secondary MiVB System Administration Tool.

To configure IP Trunking and Voice Mail resiliency for MiVB:

1. Log in to the primary Solution Manager GUI.

NOTE: You will be prompted to change your password, the first time you login.

2. Click MPA Probe.

3. In the MPA Probe Configuration page, enter the Activation URL and click Apply. See Creating MPA URL in MPA portal.

NOTE: Ensure the primary and secondary MPA probe URLs are different.

- 4. Click AMC Sync Status and ensure that MiVoice Business is successfully synchronized.
- 5. (Primary MiVB) Click on the MiVoice Business URL from the primary Solution Manager GUI.
- 6. You will be prompted to change your password, the first time you login. Remember this password as you will be prompted to enter this password once you run ICW.

NOTE: This is a temporary password. After resiliency is configured and ICW is run, you will be prompted to change your password again.

- 7. Acknowledge any **Restart Required** message, if it appears by clicking the **Acknowledge and remove this warning** check box.
- 8. From the left menu, click Maintenance and Diagnostics.

9. Click Maintenance Commands.

- 10. In the Command field, type reset system.
- 11. Click **Submit** to restart MiVB.

IMPORTANT: Perform steps 1-5 on the secondary MiVB.

12. (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to **Licenses and Option Selection** to match the dimensions of primary MiVB.

NOTE: The Primary MiVB license will be configured after the Secondary MiVB.

- Click Change
- Scroll down and locate Configuration Options and change the following values:
 - · Country Select the country based on your deployment
 - · Maximum Elements per Cluster Select 30 from the drop down list
 - Maximum Configurable IP Users and Devices Select the 5600 radio button
 - Extended Hunt Group Select the Yes radio button, if you want to configure more than 64 voicemail ports

Configuration Options

Country	North America <
Extended Agent Skill Group	● No ◯ Yes
Maximum Elements per Cluster	30 🗸
Maximum Configurable IP Users and Devices	○700●5600
Extended Hunt Group	● No ◯ Yes
5560 IPT Device Extended Key Lines	No Yes

 Click Save. A warning message appears suggesting that you take a backup of the system before proceeding.



- Click OK
- 13. (Secondary MiVB) From the left menu, click Maintenance and Diagnostics.
- 14. Click Maintenance Commands.
- 15. In the Command field, type reset system.
- 16. Click Submit to restart MiVB.
- 17. After Secondary MiVB is successfully restarted, perform a backup procedure from the Secondary Solution Manager GUI, by clicking **Backup** from the left navigation menu. This ensures you can fallback in case of any failures that you may encounter.
- 18. (Primary MiVB) From the left menu, click Licenses > Application Group Licensing.
- 19. In the Application Group Licensing form do the following:
 - Check Group Application Record ID (GARID) is not applied
 - Click Change.
 - Change the Designated License Manager field to Yes.

- In the Group Application Record ID (GARID) field enter the GARID that has been received in the Welcome Email.
- Click Save. The purchased licenses are visible under License Information.
- 20. (Primary MiVB) From the left menu, click Licenses > License and Option Selection.
- 21. In the License and Option Selection form, do the following:
 - **NOTE:** License should be visible in the **Available for Allocation** column.
 - Click Change.
 - Scroll down and locate the Users section and assign appropriate values to the primary MiVB.
 - Scroll down and locate the Embedded Voice Mail field. Allocate 50% of mailbox licenses to the primary MiVB.
 - Scroll down and locate the SIP trunks field. Allocate 50% of SIP trunk licenses to the primary MiVB.
 WARNING: ICW configuration will fail if this step is skipped or appropriate licenses are not allocated
 - Click Save. You are prompted to reboot the system.
 - Click OK.
- 22. (Primary MiVB) From the left menu, click Maintenance and Diagnostics.

23. Click Maintenance Commands.

- 24. In the Command field, type reset system.
- 25. Click Submit to restart MiVB.

NOTE: Wait for approximately 5 minutes for MiVB to restart.

- **26.** After MiVB is successfully restarted, perform a backup procedure from the Solution Manager GUI, by clicking **Backup** from the left navigation menu. This ensures you can fallback in case of any failures that you may encounter.
- 27. From the primary Solution Manager GUI, click the **Initial Configuration** URL. The Welcome page appears.
- 28. Click Next. The Initial Configuration page appears.
- **29.** Select the default values or if necessary, select a different Time Zone, Country, and Telecom Region. If you select a Time zone that is not within one of Countries supported by the system, the Country value is set to "Other" and the Telecom Region is defaulted to North America.
- 30. Click Next. The Configure Resiliency page appears.
- 31. In the **Configure Resiliency** page, enter information for the following fields:
 - System Name Enter a unique name of up to nine characters for the network element. For example, MiVB1
 - FQDN or IP Address Defines the Fully Qualified Domain Name (FQDN) or IP Address (IPv4 or IPv6) of the network element specified during deployment. This value is pre-filled.
 - PBX Number The unique identifier assigned to the element. For example, 1. The PBX Number range is 1-999.
 - Zone The zone specified for the IP voice media stream originating or terminating at the selected MiVoice Business system. For example, 1.The zone range is 1-999.

- CEID Digits Enter a CEID (Cluster Element Identifier) digit string. Assign unique CEID digit strings to each cluster element. In a network that is configured for the Voice Clustering (Portable Directory Number) feature, the CEID digit string allows calls to be routed between elements in the network. The CEID digit strings for remote elements must translate to a programmed ARS route, list, or plan for correct call routing. Choose a value of up to 7 digits. For example, 7701.
- Feature DN For the local element enter a feature directory number. For a remote element, enter the feature directory number that corresponds to the local feature directory number of the remote element within the cluster. Choose a value of up to 7 digits. For example, 7702.
- Cluster Name Enter a unique name of up to 128 characters for the cluster. For example, Cluster.
- Master MiVB Address (FQDN) Specify the master MiVB address of the existing cluster. This field is visible only if you deploy the uccs-ext bundle.
- Master MiVB Password Enter the master MiVB password. This field is visible only if you deploy the uccs-ext bundle.
- **32.** Complete the remaining Initial Configuration Wizard successfully. See the online help that is part of the ICW wizard.



- 33. (Primary MiVB) Navigate to Voice Network > Network Elements > Add to add MiVB2 as a network element to begin utilizing file imports and System Data Synchronization (SDS) to complete the programming steps on the secondary MiVB.
 - Name MiVB2 (the planned system name for secondary MiVB)
 - FQDN or IP Address MiVB.mtulb1-b.doc.us.mitel.io (the current FQDN of the secondary MiVB)
 - Zone 1 (the same zone as MiVB1)
 - PBX number 2 (the planned PBX number to assign)
 - Member of Cluster Check this value

_	Clic	< Save)							
			۴	Network El	ements					
			Name					mivb2		
Туре				3300 ICP						
FQDN or IP Address				mivb.mtulb1	-b.doc.ucs.r					
			Local					False		
			Version	n						
			Zone					1		
			ARID							
			3300/SX	-2000 Propert	ies					
			Membe	er Of Cluster (Cluster)			\checkmark		
			PBX N	umber/Cluster	r Element I	D		2		
	ø	mivb1	(Local)	3300 ICP		1			mivb.mtulb1	.doc.ucs.mitel.io
	ø	mivb2		3300 ICP		2			mivb.mtulb1	-b.doc.ucs.mitel.io
	🤣	mivb1 mivb2	(Local)	3300 ICP 3300 ICP	r Element I	1 2 operties > Sve	stom	2 Eesture Set	mivb.mtulb1 mivb.mtulb1	.doc.ucs.mitel.io -b.doc.ucs.mitel.io

- 34. (Primary MiVB) Navigate to System Properties > System Feature Settings > System Options to export the system options from (Primary MiVB- MiVB1) to (Secondary MiVB-MiVB2) because ICW sets the system options only on (Primary MiVB- MiVB1). This is required because the EMEM services under the MiCollab User templates have the option of Forward to Voicemail set by default. Unless the MiVB System Options are set to include either 0.0.0.0 (disable Voicemail to email forwarding) or a valid email server address, there will be a failure when creating either the primary or resilient mailbox. When we complete the steps for setting up voicemail resiliency, for example, the System Options on the secondary MiVB must either be manually edited or can be Exported from MiVB1 and Imported into MiVB2. In this step, we will Export from MiVB1 and Import into MiVB2 at a later step.
 - Select Export
 - Keep the default values for the Export Range and File Type
 - Select Export
 - Identify where the File is saved
 - Select OK to complete saving the file

System Options on mivb1	Search DN 🗸	Show form on mivb1 (Login Node)
Change		Print Import Export Data R
System Options		

- 35. (Primary MiVB) Navigate to System Properties > System Feature Settings > SMDR Options to export SMDR Options. ICW sets the SMDR Options to include a System Identification value. This value causes an error when synchronizing, but we can export and import this form from MiVB1 to MiVB2 to ensure the values are consistent.
 - Click Export
 - Keep the default values for the Export Range and File Type
 - Click Export
 - Identify where the file is saved
 - Click OK to complete saving the file

SMDR Options on mivb1	Search DN	Show form on N	lot Accessible 🔤 🙃 🕈
Change		Print Import	Export Data Refresh

- 36. (Primary MiVB) Navigate to Call Routing > Automatic Route Selection > ARS Routes to add Direct IP Route from MiVB1 to MiVB2.
 - Select an unassigned Route (for example, Route 44), Select Change
 - Routing Medium Direct IP Route
 - PBX # 2
 - Click Save

ARS Routes	
Route Number	44
Routing Medium	Direct IP Route ~
Trunk Group Number	
SIP Peer Profile	~
PBX Number / Cluster Element ID	2 🗸
COR Group Number	65
Digit Modification Number	805
Digits Before Outpulsing	×
Route Type	×
Compression	Auto 🛩

37. (Primary MiVB) Navigate to Call Routing > ARS > ARS Digits Dialed > Add and enter information for the below fields to assign ARS Digits dialed that will include the secondary MiVB's Cluster Element ID Digits (CEID). When the MiVB cluster is ready to be synchronized, the CEID Digits must exist within the ARS Digits Dialed.

- Digits Dialed The planned CEID Digits for MiVB2 (for example, 7702)
- Number of Digits to Follow UNK (unknown to account for variable digit length)
- Termination Type Route
- Termination Number 44 (the route number created in the previous step)
- Click Save

Add Range Programming - ARS Digits Dialed Help					
This form allows you to add one or more records.					
1. Enter the number of records	to add: 1				
2. Define the Add Range Prog	ramming Pattern:				
Field Name	Value to Add	Increment by			
Digits Dialed	7702				
Number of Digits to Follow	Unknown	-			
Termination Type	Route ~	-			
Termination Number	44				

- **38.** (Primary MiVB) Navigate to **Voicemail > System Setting > VM Ports** to support voicemail redundancy. In order to do so, the voicemail ports need to be duplicated using the Local-only DN= True attribute to allow the port numbers to be duplicated within an MiVB cluster. If you are unsure of what those ports are:
 - Verify the DN range of the VM ports (for example, 7001 to 7020)

 Verify that the VM ports have been created by the ICW as Local-only DN = True. This will allow duplicate directory numbers within an MiVB Cluster. The restriction is that any Local Only Directory Number cannot also have a Telephone Directory Entry

	VM Po	rts on mi	/b1			Searc	h DN	~
	Ch	ange	Clear					
		Page 1	of 1 📄	Go	to		 Value 	
	VM P	orts						
	Port ID		Prime Dire	ectory Nu	mber		Local-	only DN
	1	7	7001				True	
	2	7	7002				True	
	3	1	7003				True	
 Navig Vorify 	ate to Users	and Dev	/ices > A	dvance	d Config	uration > S	Station Att	ibutes
- veniy	Station Attrib	utes on min	vb1		Search	DN V		y /in i/inz)
	Change							
	< Page	1 of 3	Got	to		 ✓ Value 		Go
	🛷 Station	n Attribut	08					
	Number	Intercept Number	Class of Service - Day	Class of Service - Night1	Class of Service - Night2	Class of Restriction - Day	Class of Restriction - Night1	Class of Restriction - Night2
	7001	1	80	80	80	5	5	5
	7002	1	80	80	80	5	5	5

- **39.** (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to **Voice Network > Network Elements** to begin programming the network elements. First, we must modify the existing local network element.
 - Select the local MiVB element
 - Click Change
 - Name MiVB2 (planned system name for example)
 - Zone 1 (same as MiVB1)
 - PBX Number 2 (the planned PBX / Cluster Element ID number (must match what was added in Primary MiVB))

– Cli	ck Save			
	Antwork Elements			
	Name		mivb2	
	Туре		3300 ICP	×
	FQDN or IP Address		mivb.mtulb1-b.doc.ucs.m	itel.io
	Local		True	
	Version		20.1.0.82	
	Zone		1	
	ARID		3526211	
	3300/SX-2000 Properties			
	PBX Number/Cluster Element I	D	2	
	Primary Node Id (PNI)			
40. (Prir	nary MiVB) Navigate to Voi	ce Network > Cluster Elen	nents	
– Cli	ck MiVB2 ck Change Member to com	nlete programming the clust	er attributes	
e Ch	uster Elements			
Na	me	Primary Node ID (PNI)		
🧳 Ci	uster	r mining reade in (r mi)		
< Pa	ge 1 of 1 > Go to	Value	Go	
_	_			
		Add Member Change Member	Change Page Members	Change All Members
🤣 Clu	uster Members			
Na	ame PBX Number/Cluster Elemen	nt ID Cluster Element ID	Digits Local	Feature DN Comme
🛷 mi	vb1 1	7701	Yes	7771 03-04-2
🛛 🦑 🛛 mi	vb2 2	Not Assigned	No	

- Cluster Element ID Digits 7702 (for example based on partner plan)
- Feature DN 7772 (for example, based on Partner Plan)

Click Save

🧳 Cluster Members	
Name	mivb2
PBX Number/Cluster Element ID	2
Cluster Element ID Digits	7702
Local	No
Feature DN	7772
Comments	

- Both members should show with the CEID Digits and Feature DN's assigned

4	Cluster Members							
	Name	PBX Number/Cluster Element ID	Cluster Element ID Digits	Local	Feature DN			
ø	mivb1	1	7701	Yes	7771			
*	mivb2	2	7702	No	7772			

- **41.** (Primary MiVB) Navigate to **Voice Network > Network Elements** to start sharing and sync only the Application Group Licensing so the secondary MiVB can be allocated remaining licensing and we can join the secondary MiVB to the primary cluster.
 - Select MiVB2
 - Click Start Sharing

- Confirm Start Sharing by clicking OK



- Allow to finish

Start Sharing Progress

	Synchronizing 1 of 1 network elements 0%	
Elapsed Time: 00:00:01	Synchronizing to mivb2 (0 out of 17 forms completed)	Stop
	Start Sharing was successfully completed. You must now perform a full synchronization.	
L	ОК	

- Confirm Synchronization will now attempt to run automatically
- Clear all values except for Application Group Licensing

- Click OK

Confirm Synchronization

The shared data from mivb1 will be synchronized to the following (1) Network Element(s):

mivb2 b.doc.t	(mivb.mtulb1- ucs.mitel.io)		
Select th	e Shared Forms to be synchronized:		
Note: Yo Forms C	u configure the data that is shared in each of these forms, using the Shared onfiguration form.		P(I,
	Shared Forms To Be Synchronized		
2 L	NUU		~
>	Hospitality		
>	System Maintenance		
> 🔽	Application Group Licensing		
>	User		
		_	~
C		>	

- Synchronization successful message appears

Synchronization Progress	Synchronization was completed successfully.	
	OK 100%	
	Synchronization finished.	
Elapsed Time: 00:00:04		Stop

- **42.** (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to **Licenses and Option Selection** to assign the remaining vmailbox and SIP Trunk licenses. Remember that the secondary MiVB's password has not been synchronized with MiVB1 yet, so use the correct password.
 - Click Change

- Assign remaining Embedded Voicemail and SIP Trunk licenses

Messaging				
Embedded Voice Mail	0	100	101	
Embedded Voice Mail PMS	0	●No ○Yes	1	w
Trunking / Networking				
Digital Links	0	0	2	14
Compression		0	8	w
FAX Over IP (T.38)		0	8	10
SIP Trunks	0	10	10	

 Click OK. The system will require a reset to update the voicemail forms now that the system has been licensed to support Embedded Voicemail.

This operation will require a system reboot.
OK Cancel
Please reboot the system manually.
СК

- Click OK
- 43. (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to Maintenance and Diagnostics > Maintenance Commands to reset the secondary MiVB to finish assigning the licenses and update the MiVB forms to display the Voicemail forms.
 - Enter Reset System
 - Click Submit
 - Click Confirm

- Logout of MiVB2

Maintenance Com	mands on mivb2
Command:	
reset SYSTEM	I
RESET SYSTEM	

NOTE: Wait for 3-4 minutes for the secondary MiVB to complete the reset.

44. (Secondary MiVB) If you have set a value for the Set Registration Auto DN Selection - Prefix field under System Properties > System Feature Settings > Shared System Options in the Primary MiVB, you must configure the same field with an appropriate value in the Secondary MiVB.

NOTE: If you do not configure the **Set Registration Auto DN Selection - Prefix** field, you will encounter a *The Set Registration Auto DN Selection - Begin must have a prefix.* error message when you import the system options in the next step.

- **45.** (Secondary MiVB) We are yet to sync the User Authorization profiles, as the password of MiVB2 is still not changed. This password will be synchronized to match MiVB1 as we complete the cluster synchronization. We will import the System Options and SMDR options forms.
 - a. Navigate to System Properties > System Feature Settings > System Options
 - Click Import
 - · Navigate to the file location
 - Click Next

System Options on mivb2	Search DN	*	Show form on mivb2	~
Change			Print Import	Data R
System Options				
Import System Options	5			

- Create an import file (.csv format) with your data. If you have not already done so, download a copy of the Import spreadsheet.
- Define the location and name of the file you wish to import Browse... SysOpt_mivb1_202004041133.csv

· Click Import. File should import without error

The following data will be imported. If you are satisfied with the data, click 'Import'. If not, click 'Back' to select another file. The 'Cancel' button will return you to the System Options form.

System Options				
Callback Cancel Timer	Callback Activation	Call Rerouting Timer	Ringing Cadence for Tie Line Calls	DTRX Autobau
8	Group	22	External	60
				>
Help			Back Import	Cancel
 Click Finish 				
NOTE	: After importing a	all the values of the	System Options form will be ov	verwritten.
b. Navigate to S	System Propertie	es > System Featu	re Settings > SMDR Options	
 Click Import 				
Navigate to th	e file location			
Click Next	Search DM		Show form on might? / onin	Node) v Co +
amore options on minoz	Statut Div		andwitchin on Invoz (cogn	Nude) = 00
Change			Print Import Export	Data Refresh
Import SMDR	Options			
1. Create a Import a	an import file (.csv format spreadsheet.) with your data. If you have	e not already done so, download a copy of th	ie.
2. Define t Brown	the location and name of t se SMDROp_mivb1_2	the file you wish to import 202004040817.csv		
		N		
Note: Imported	data is tested for conform	hance with the same rules i	used to validate data entered using the Syste	em.
Administration For more inform	tool. Errors encountered a nation, see "Troubleshoot	are displayed on-screen an ing Import Issues" in the H	d must be resolved before importing can con elp.	tinue.
Help			Back Next C	ancel

Click Import

The following data will be imported. If you are satisfied with the data, click 'Import'. If not, click 'Back' to select another file. The 'Cancel' button will return you to the SMDR Options form.

SMDR Options				
DASS II - Call Charge Information Provided	Extended Digit Length	MCD - Report Transfers	Network Format	Repo
No	Yes	All	Yes	Yes
Help ile should import without error lick Finish Importing SMDROp_mivb1_202	2004040817.csv	Back	Import h Car	cel
Please wait while your data is imported				
	100%			
Import completed successfully.				

- 46. (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to Voicemail > System Settings > VM Options > Change
 - Scroll down and locate the Mailbox Length field
 - Change the value to match the value provided in the primary MiVB
 - Click Save
- 47. (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to Voicemail > System Settings > VM Ports > Change to create the local only voicemail ports that will be used to support voicemail resiliency. We will use Range Programming to program all 20 ports in one step.
 - Number of Records to Change 20. This value should match the value in the primary MiVB.
 - Prime Directory Number Increment
 - Value to Change 7001. The DNs must match what was programmed on MiVB1.
 - Increment by 1
 - Local-only DN Change all to
 - Select the Check Box

CHAPTER 8

- Click Save

Port ID	Prime Directory Number	Local-only DN	Interconnect Number	Tenant Number
1		False	1	1

1. Enter the number of records to change: 20

2. Define the Change Range Programming Pattern:

Field Name	Change action	Value to c	hange	Increment by		
Port ID	-	1		-		
Prime Directory Number	Increment	7001		by 1		
Local-only DN	Change all to	\checkmark		-		
Interconnect Number	Leave all unchanged 🗸	1				
Tenant Number	Leave all unchanged 🖂	1				
VM Ports on mive	b2		Search DN	\sim		
Change Clear Page 1 of 6 > Go to Value VM Ports						
Port ID P	rime Directory Number		Lo	ocal-only DN		
1 70	001		Tr	ue		
2 70	002		Tr	ue		

- 48. (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to Users and Devices > Advanced Configuration > Station Attributes (use Range Programming) to assign the COS and COR to all 20 ports at once. These values were added by the ICW for MiVB1 that we will synchronize MiVB2 against.
 - Ensure the first port in the range is selected (for example, 7001)
 - Click Change
 - Number of Records to Change 20. This value should match the value in the primary MiVB.
 - Class of Service Day / N1 / N2 Change All To

- Value to Change 80 (for all 3)
- Class of Restriction Day / N1 / N2 Change all to
- Value to Change 5 (for all 3)
- Click Save
 - 1. Enter the number of records to change: 20
 - 2. Define the Change Range Programming Pattern:

Field Name			Change action			alue t	o change
Number					7	001	
Intercept Number			Leave all	unchanged	$\mathbf{\vee}$	1	
Class of Se	ervice - Day		Change a	ll to	\mathbf{v}	80	
Class of Se	ervice - Nigl	nt1	Change a	ll to	~	80	
Class of Se	ervice - Nigl	nt2	Change a	ll to	~	80	
Class of Re	estriction - I	Day	Change a	ll to	~	5	
Class of Re	estriction - I	Night1	Change all to 🗸		~	5	
Class of Re	estriction - I	Night2	Change a	ll to	~	5	
Station Attrib	utes on miv	b2		Search	DN	~	
Change							
< Page	1 of 2	Got	to		< Valu	e	
Station	Attribute	8					
Number	Intercept Number	Class of Service - Day	Class of Service - Night1	Class of Service - Night2	Class o Restric - Day	tion	Class of Restriction - Night1
7001	1	80	80	80	5		5
7002	1	80	80	80	5		5

49. (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to **Voicemail > System Settings > VM Port Capacity > Change** and set the Number Of Ports value to the number of ports required. This must match the same value as the primary MiVB.

- **50.** (Secondary MiVB) To activate the newly created voicemail ports you must reboot the system. To reboot:
 - From the left menu, click Maintenance and Diagnostics.
 - Click Maintenance Commands
 - In the Command field, type reset system.
 - Click Submit to restart MiVB.
- 51. (Primary MiVB) There should be no alarms at this point



52. (Primary MiVB) Navigate to System Properties > System Administration > SDS Forms Sharing > Voice Mailboxes (found under Device Level Resiliency Category) and verify that the VM Mailboxes SDS Form Sharing Form rules is set to Resilient Pair. This ensures the creation of users with Embedded Voicemail to have a redundant mailbox created on the secondary MiVB.

NOTE: We will now complete a full synchronization of all forms at the Cluster Scope (excluding the SMDR Options form).

- **53.** (Primary MiVB) Navigate to **Voice Network > Network Elements** to complete synchronizing the forms using SDS.
 - Select MiVB2 (the network element to synchronize to)
 - Click Sync
 - Select All Forms next to Shared Forms to be Synchronized
 - Under the General Category of Form, clear SMDR Options
 - Leave all other forms in their default selection

– Click OK.					
	Network El	ements on miv	b1	Search DN	\sim
	Add	Change	Delete Start Shari	ng Sync	
	🤣 Netw	vork Element	ts		
		Name∔	Туре 🔻	PBX Number/Clu	ster
	- 4	MbgPri	Outbound Proxy		
	. 🔶	micollab	MSL Server (MiCollab)		
	- 4	mivb1 (Local)	3300 ICP	1	
		mivb2	3300 ICP	2	
	mivb2 (mivl b.doc.ucs.n	b.mtulb1- nitel.io)	.d.		
	Select the SI	hared Forms to be s	ynchronized:		
	Note: You co Forms Config	nfigure the data tha guration form.	t is shared in each of these for	ms, using the Shared	
	Shar	ed Forms To Be Syn	chronized		
		SMDR Options			^
	\checkmark	System Access Poin	ts.		
	\checkmark	System Account Coo	les		
	\checkmark	System IP Ports			*
	<				>

- Allow the forms to complete synchronizing

- Synchronization successful message appears

Add Change D		
Synchronization Progress	Synchronization was completed successfully.	
	ОК	
	100%	
	Synchronization finished.	
Elapsed Time: 00:00:11		Stop

- **54.** (Primary MiVB) Navigate to **Users and Devices > Group Programming > Hunt Groups** to set the Voicemail Hunt group and the Voicemail Record A Call Hunt group to be resilient to the Secondary MiVB.
 - Select the VMAIL Hunt Group (for example, HG 7000)
 - Click Change
 - Set the Secondary Element to MiVB2 (for example)

- Click Save

Hunt Groups on mivb1		Search DN
Change		
Hunt Group	-	7000
Local-only DN	Change to ${\sim}$	
Hunt Group Mode	Change to 🗸	Terminal Orcular
Hunt Group Name	-	Embedded Voice Mail
Class of Service - Day	Change to ~	80
Class of Service - Night1	Change to ~	80
Class of Service - Night2	Change to 👻	80
Zone ID	Change to 🗸	
Home Element	-	mivb1
Secondary Element	Change to \vee	mivb2 ~

- Repeat the process for HG 7500 (for example)

Hunt Groups on mivb1		Search DN
Change		
Hunt Group	-	7500
Local-only DN	Change to 🗸	
Hunt Group Mode	Change to v	Terminal Orcular
Hunt Group Name	-	Embedded RecordACall
Class of Service - Day	Change to V	81
Class of Service - Night1	Change to ~	81
Class of Service - Night2	Change to 👻	81
Zone ID	Change to ~	
Home Element	-	mivb1
Secondary Element	Change to V	mivb2 v

- **55.** (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to **Users and Devices > Group Programming > Hunt Groups** or use Application Reach Through to verify that both Hunt Groups have been synchronized to MiVB2 and populated with the correct Local Only ports.
 - Verify that HG 7000 and 7500 (for example) show the Home Element and Secondary Element (for example, MiVB1 and MiVB2)

 Verify that HG 7000 and 7500 are populated with the appropriate ports (for example, 7001- 7020 in the Vmail HG)

Hun	t Groups	on mivb2		Search DN	~	Show form or	mivb2	∽ <mark>Go</mark>
	Page	Change Co	Go to	Delete	Prin Valu	t Import	Export.	. Data Refre
ø	Hunt G	Foups						
	Hunt Group	Hunt Group Mode	Hunt	Group	Hunt Group Priority	Hunt Group Type	Home Element	Secondary Element
ø	7000	Circular	Embe Mail	dded Voice	64	VoiceMail	mivb1	mivb2
ø	7500	Circular	Embe	rdded rdACall	64	Recorder	mivb1	mivb2
Hu	nt Group				70	000		
					Add Me	mber Chan	ge Member	Delete Membe
ø	Hunt G	Froup Membe	rs					
	Membe	er Index N	umber	Presence	Name	Home Element	Second	ary Element
ø	1	70	001	Present		mivb2		
4	2	7	002	Present		mivb2		

56. (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to **Call Routing > Call Handling > Call Reroute Always Alternative** to synchronize Call Rerouting Always and Call Rerouting First Alternative rules across the MiVB cluster to support resilient embedded voicemail services.

- \	 Verify that Rules 2 and 3 are populated 										
	Ca	all Rerouting mivb2	Always A	lternative	Sea	rch DN	~	5	how form o	mivb2	
		Change	Change	e Page	Chan	ge All	Clear	Print	Import.	Ex	port
		< Page 1	of 12	> (Go to		>	Value			Go
	4	Call Rer	outing	Always	Altern	atives					
		Always Alternative Number	• •	Originatin Device DID		Driginating Device TIE	Orig Devi	inating ice CO	Originat Device I	ing I NT I	Directory Number
	4	1	,	No Reroute	• •	lo Reroute	No F	Reroute	No Rero	ute	
	4	2	I	Reroute	F	Reroute	Rero	oute	Reroute	1	7000
	4	3	1	Reroute	F	Reroute	Rero	oute	Reroute	7	7000
1 – – \	Vavig Zerify	yate to Call / that Rules	Rerouti	ng First / 3 are por	Alterna	tive form					
- ,	Call	Rerouting Fi	rst Altern	atives on	Searc	h DN	\sim	SI	now form or	n mivb2	
	miv	b2		_		_					
	0	hange	Change F	Page	Change	All	lear	Print	Import	Exp	oort
	<	Page 1 o	of 1 >	Go	to		∨ Va	lue			Go
	4	Call Rero	uting F	irst Alte	rnative	s					
		First Alternative Number	Busy / DND DID	Busy / DND TIE	Busy / DND CO	Busy / DND Int	No Answer DID	No Answer TIE	No Answer CO	No Answer Int	Directory Number
	4	1	Normal	Normal	Normal	Normal	Normal	Normal	Normal	Normal	
	ø	2	This	This	This	This	This	This	This	This	7000
	ø	3	This	This	This	This	This	This	This	This	7000

- **57.** (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to **Call Routing > ARS > ARS Routes** to assign a Direct IP Route to route IP calls to MiVB1.
 - Select an open route, for example, route 45
 - Click Change
 - Routing Medium Direct IP Route
 - PBX number 1 (referencing the primary MiVB)

Click Save

ARS Routes	
Route Number	45
Routing Medium	Direct IP Route ~
Trunk Group Number	
SIP Peer Profile	
PBX Number / Cluster Element ID	1 🗸
COR Group Number	65
Digit Modification Number	805
Digits Before Outpulsing	~
Route Type	Y
Compression	Auto 🛩

- 58. (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to Call Routing > ARS > ARS Digits Dialed > Add to assign an ARS Digits Dialed using the created route.
 - Digits Dialed 7701 (the CEID Digits assigned to MiVB1)
 - Number of Digits to Follow Unknown
 - Termination Type Route
 - Termination Number 45 (the route created in the previous state)

– Clic	k Save		
	Add Range Program	nming - ARS Digits Dia	aled Help
	This form allows you to	o add one or more reco	ords.
	1. Enter the number of records	to add: 1	
	2. Define the Add Range Prog	ramming Pattern:	
	Field Name	Value to Add	Increment by
	Digits Dialed	7701	
	Number of Digits to Follow	Unknown 🗸	-
	Termination Type	Route ~	
	Termination Number	45	

59. (MiCollab) Navigate to **Users and Services > Network Elements** in MiCollab to create a user with resilient voicemail. Access the MiCollab GUI from Solution Manager.

Users and Services

The Users and Services directory allows you to maintain user data and assign or remov usernames and office numbers of the MiCollab users, and shows the services that have only available if they have been installed on the server as an application blade and are I

Users Vetwork Element	User Templates 🗳	User Roles 🎺	Locations
Add Edit Delete			
System Name	IP Address/FQDN	Туре	2
micollab(Local)	micollab.mtulb1.doc.ud	s.mitel.io MiCo	ollab
🗆 🤣 <u>mivb1</u>	mivb.mtulb1.doc.ucs.m	nitel.io MiVo	pice Business
🗆 🥔 <u>mivb2</u>	mivb.mtulb1-b.doc.ucs	.mitel.io MiVo	bice Business

- Select MiVB1 to identify its attributes
- Under the Voicemail category:
 - Change the Call Rerouting First Alternative rule from 1 (the default) to 2 (what was assigned by the ICW)
 - Voicemail Hunt Group 7000 (for example)

- Click Save
- Click Cancel to return to the Network Elements form

*System Name:	mivb1
*IP Address/FQDN:	mivb.mtulb1.doc.ucs.mi
*Zone:	1
Network Element Settings	
SIP Conference FAC:	
Credentials	
*System Login:	system
*Password:	•••••
*Confirm Password:	•••••
System Properties	
*Set Registration Code:	***
*Set Replacement Code:	###
Voicemail	
Call Reroute First Alternative Number:	2
Voicemail HuntGroup Number:	7000

60. (MiCollab) Select the secondary MiVB (MiVB2 for example). The secondary MiVB attributes are incomplete. Since a reference to the secondary MiVB synchronized via SDS and not by the ICW, there are values that are set by default that need to be updated:

*System Name:	mivb2
*IP Address/FQDN:	mivb.mtulb1-b.doc.ucs.
*Zone:	1
Network Element Settings	
SIP Conference FAC:	
Credentials	
*System Login:	CHANGEME
*Password:	•••••
*Confirm Password:	•••••
System Properties	
*Set Registration Code:	1111
*Set Replacement Code:	2222
Voicemail	
Call Reroute First Alternative Number:	
Voicemail HuntGroup Number:	
er Credentials:	

- System Login system (for example)
- Password (the current password MiCl0ud1! For example)
- Confirm Password MiCl0ud1!
- Under System Properties:
 - Set Registration Code ***
 - Set Replacement Code ###
- Under Voicemail:
 - Call Reroute First Alternative 2
 - Voicemail Hunt Group Number 7000
- Click Save

Click Cancel to return to the MiCollab GUI	
*System Name:	mivb2
*IP Address/FQDN:	mivb.mtulb1-b.doc.ucs.
*Zone:	1
Network Element Settings	
SIP Conference FAC:	
Credentials	
*System Login:	system
*Password:	•••••
*Confirm Password:	•••••
System Properties	
*Set Registration Code:	***
*Set Replacement Code:	###
Voicemail	
Call Reroute First Alternative Number:	2
Voicemail HuntGroup Number:	7000

- 61. (MiCollab) You must select the appropriate User Template. For this example, navigate to Users and Services > User Template > UCC Entry to create a sample user template that will include EMEM services. There is no selection under the templates to create voicemail resiliency. It is dependent on whether or not the user profile created has resiliency set that determines whether or not an associated voicemail box is also created on the secondary MiVB. Edit the default UCC Entry template to include resiliency on the primary service with EMEM services selected.
 - Review the TUI Passcode. The voicemail options set by default on the MiVB enforces passcode complexity. The validation rules are as follows:
 - The new PIN cannot match the old PIN.
 - The new PIN must have a length of 4 to 10 digits.
 - The new PIN cannot match its respective user's mailbox number.
 - The new PIN cannot be a sequence of consecutive digits (example, 1234 is not allowed).
 - The new PIN cannot be a digit repeated more than thrice in succession (example, 1111 is not allowed)

Enforce Complex Passcode

True

- In the template, the default rule is to randomly generate a passcode. Either keep that selection or use a value that follows the listed rules.

TUI Passcode:	O Same as Primary Phone Extension		
	Randomly Generate		
	OUse this value		
	IDS Manageable		

- Set MiVB2 as the secondary element to enable resiliency on the user services

Service Information		
Include Primary Phone		
Service Label:	Deskphone	
	Private	
Network Element:	mivb1	<
Secondary Element:	mivb2	
	Use DID Service Numb	er as Outgoing DID Nimber
– The EMEM Voicemail Service is ena	hled on the template by defai	ll t

- The EMEM Voicemail Service is enabled on the template by default.
- Include EMEM VoiceMail Service \sim

Forward To Email

62. Test the resilient voicemail services by creating a test user with voicemail. The voice mailboxes should be created on both the primary and secondary MiVBs. It is important to note that embedded voicemail boxes are not resilient so much as redundant. Any rules, greetings, names, are not synchronized and must be managed by the user on both MiVBs.

Save Cancel				
User Role Role				
Role:	UCC (V4.0) Entry		~	
💞 User				
First Name:	Robert	*Last Name:	Payne	
Department:	<none></none>		~	
Location:	<none></none>		~	
*Login:	robert.payne			
*Primary Email Address:	robert.payne@mitel.com			
Primary Phone Candon Laboli	Deslashana			
*Network Element:	Deskphone mivb1			
*Number	1001			
MAC Address	avva			
NUNC Address:				
DID Service Number:				

63. (Primary MiVB) Verify there are no SDS Distribution Errors:

SDS Distribution Errors -	All on mivb1	Search DN	*		Show form on mivb?	1
Retry Force Char	nge Delete			Print	Import E	AI
SDS Distribution Err	ors - All					
Display: first v 100 v	records Retri	eve Dis	play all 0 records			
Action ID *	Date/Time [‡]	To *	Action -	Form Name 🔻	Reason *	

64. Verify the user mailbox has been created on MiVB1 and MiVB2

MiVB1			
	VM Mailboxes on mivb1	Search DN 🗸	
	VM Mailboxes Search:		
	Find a field named: Mailbox Number	that has a value of:	Search
	Add Change Delete	1	Print
	\ll $<$ $>$ \gg	4	>
	I VM Mailboxes		
	Mailbox Number	Name	Extension Number
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		•
	🛷 🚠 1001	Payne,Robert	1001
	9999		9999
ViVB2	VM Mailboxes on mivb2 VM Mailboxes Search: Find a field named: Mailbox Number V	Search DN 💌	Search
	VM Mailboxes		Print
	Mailbox Number	Name	Extension Number
			0
	ali 1001	Payne,Robert	1001
	9999		9999

Configuring SIP Trunking Resiliency for MiVB

IMPORTANT: While making any change to csv files before importing the files into MiVB, you must make the change using Windows Notepad and not Microsoft Excel® or WordPad, as Microsoft Excel or WordPad can modify the file and may cause errors when the file is imported in to MiVB.

Before You Begin

Before you begin, ensure the following configuration steps have been completed:

- The Primary and Secondary MBG are deployed within an MBG Cluster. This means that programming that has occurred on the primary MBG by the ICW, for example, SIP Trunking configuration, has already been synchronized to the secondary MBG. Take note of the secondary MBG FQDN as we will require that in a later step.
 - For example, primary MBG FQDN is mbg-tug.mtulb1.doc.ucs.mitel.io
 - For example, secondary MBG FQDN is mbg-tug.mtulb1-b.doc.ucs.mitel.io

Node			Clustered:	actor		
	Cluster	Cluster status		Cidatered. master		
	Manage c	luster	Resync cluster	Dissolve cluster		
	Status	Nod	e	Address		Weight
ŧ۳		🖍 tu	🖍 tug-mtulb1 💼 mbg-tug.mtulb1.c		oc.ucs.mitel.io	100
	Worker node	🖍 si	rc-mtulb1 💼	mbg-src.mtulb1.de	oc.ucs.mitel.io	100
	In sync with slave node	🦯 tu	ıg-mtulb1-b 💼	mbg-tug.mtulb1-b	.doc.ucs.mitel.io	100
	Worker node	/ s	rc-mtulb1-b 🏛	mba-src.mtulb1-b	.doc.ucs.mitel.io	100

- If SIP Trunking is selected in the ICW, the wizard has configured the following steps on the Primary MiVB:
 - Network elements for the Session Border Controller (SipPRI) and Outbound Proxy (MbgPri) are created.

	Name+	Туре 💌	PBX Number/Cluster Element ID *	FQDN or IP Address *
÷	MbgPri	Outbound Proxy		mbg-tug.mtulb1.doc.ucs.mitel.io
4	micollab	MSL Server (MiCollab)		micollab.mtulb1.doc.ucs.mitel.io
۹	mivb1 (Local)	3300 ICP	1	mivb.mtulb1.doc.ucs.mitel.io
ø	mivb2	3300 ICP	2	mivb.mtulb1-b.doc.ucs.mitel.io
٩	SipPri	Other		sipco.miteluniversity.us
A sip peer profile on the Primary MiVB is created. The SIP Peer Profile label typically matches the Network Element name, for example, SipPri, and references the primary MBG as the Outbound Proxy Server, for example, MbgPri.

SIP Peer Profile		
Network Element	SIP Peer Profile Label	Outbound Proxy Server
SipPri	SipPri	MbgPri

 On the primary MiVB, Automatic Route Selection (ARS) values are generated using the Sip Peer Profile. This includes a base selection of ARS Digit Modification Plans, ARS Routes and ARS Digits dialed. These are based on the telecommunication region selected within the ICW and can be further modified based on the customer needs.

- ARS Digit Modification Plans

*	ARS Digit Modification Plans		
	Digit Modification Number	Number of Digits to Absorb	Digits to be Inserted
4	1	1	
49	2	1	
49	3	1	
*	4	0	
4	5	0	
49	6	0	
4	7	1	
49	8	1	
4	9	1	
ø	10	0	

– ARS Routes

ARS Rout	es							D	
Route Number	Routing Medium	Trunk Group Number	SIP Peer Profile	PBX Number / Cluster Element ID	COR Group Number	Digit Modification Number	Digits Before Outpulsing	Route Type	Compression
1	SIP Trunk		SipPri		1	1			Auto
2	SIP Trunk		SipPri		2	2			Auto
3	SIP Trunk		SipPri		3	3			Auto
4	SIP Trunk		SipPri		4	4		Emergency	Auto
5	SIP Trunk		SipPri		5	5			Auto
6					1	1			Off
7	SIP Trunk		SipPri		4	7		Emergency	Auto
8	SIP Trunk		SipPri		8	8			Auto
9	SIP Trunk		SipPri		9	9			Auto

- ARS Digits Dialed

ARS Digits Dialed

NOTE: The Digits Dialed of 7702 was added in the previous step of setting up the MiVB Cluster by the administrator. Direct IP Trunks are not part of the primary ICW.

Digits Dialed	Number of Digits to Follow	Termination Type	Termination Number
7702	Unknown	Route	44
9	10	Route	1
9011	Unknown	Route	3
91	10	Route	2
91800	7	Route	8
91809	7	Route	5
91855	7	Route	8
91866	7	Route	8
91877	7	Route	8
91888	7	Route	8
91900	7	Route	5
91976	7	Route	5
9911	0	Route	7

Programming Steps

The following steps are one example of how to set up a method of SIP Trunking resiliency to support call routing survivability in the event there is an outage of the primary cluster and users are required to failover to a resilient cluster. These steps are assuming that the customer is deployed using 1 (one) SIP Trunking Provider, so the primary and the secondary MBG and MiVBs will be referencing the same provider. Some customer deployments may reference more than one provider dependent on customer needs, but that is not covered within this example.

MBG Configuration

When the Primary and Secondary MBG's are deployed, a cluster is created and the primary MBG set as the master. The ICW has configured the SIP Trunking values within the primary MBG, which has synchronized the values with the secondary MBG.

From the primary MBG dashboard:

- 1. Navigate to SIP Trunking > Configuration
- 2. Select the Edit icon to modify the values

SIP trunk i	nformation										
Enabled	Name	Remote endpoint	DNS check	Transport	Rule count	PRACK support	Remote RTP framesize (ms)	Local streaming between trunks			
\times	Sip Provider	sipco.miteluniversity.us : 5060	•	UDP	1	usemaster	0	×	15	8	0

- 3. Set the Secondary MiVB as MiVB2 (for example)
- 4. Click Save to apply the values

		Page	1 of 1		Jump to page
		Rules per page	10 ~		
First	Prev				
Match		Rule	Primary	Secondary	Description
1 Request URI	~	-	and do the second	mile de Charles	
	-		mivb1 ~	mwbz ~	

NOTE: MBG routes an incoming SIP trunk call to the secondary MiVB only if the primary MiVB is marked unavailable, unreachable, or down because the primary MiVB failed to respond to three consecutive SIP option keepalives or to a SIP message within 32 seconds.

5. Navigate to the secondary MBG to verify the settings were synchronized

Pr	elerred cipner			
SIP adaptation re	ceive pipeline		~ ~	SIP ad
Search	n routing rules			Next
Note: If you mod	lify your routing rule	s, you must s	save them before ch	nanging pages or na
	Page	1 of 1		
	Rules per page	10 ~		
First Pre	v			
Match	Rule		Primary	Secondar
1 Request URI ~	*		mivb1 ~	mivb2 ~

MiVB Configuration

ICW has configured SIP Trunking in the primary MiVB. However, SIP trunking is not automatically added to the secondary MiVB. The following steps demonstrate how to setup SIP Trunking in secondary MiVB by utilizing System Data Synchronization and appropriate form export and imports.

- (Primary MiVB) Navigate to Trunks > SIP > SIP Peer Profile and export several forms from the primary MiVB (MiVB1 for example) that we will later import into the secondary MiVB (MiVB2 for example).
 - Click Export
 - Keep all the default values
 - Click Export and note the location of the saved file
 - Click OK

You have chosen t	to open:	
SIPPrP_miv	b1_202004050934.csv	
which is: Mi from: https:/	crosoft Excel Comma Separated Values File (4.4 KB) //mivb.mtulb1.doc.ucs.mitel.io	
What should Fire	fox do with this file?	
0.0	Excel (default)	
Open with		
Open with Save File		
Open with Save File Do this auto	omatically for files like this from now on.]

- 2. (Primary MiVB) Navigate to Call Routine > ARS > ARS Routes and export the form.
 - Click Export
 - Select Current Page as the Export Range

Export Range	
Selected Record	
Current Page	
○Pages	
	Enter either a single page number or a single page rang
	For example, '1,2,3,5', '5-12'.
File Type	

- Comma Delimited (Spreadsheet)
 Text
- Click Export and note the location of the saved file

- Click OK
- 3. Navigate to Call Routing> ARS > ARS Digits Dialed
 - Click Export
 - Keep all the default values
 - Click Export and note the location of the saved file
 - Click OK
- 4. (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to Voice Network > Network Elements > Add to set the secondary MBG as a network element on the secondary MiVB.
 - Name MbgSec (for example)
 - Type Outbound Proxy
 - Zone 2 (to match the primary MBG)
 - Outbound Proxy Transport Type UDP
 - Outbound Proxy Port 5060
 - Select Save

47	Network El	ements					
Nam	ie			Mb	gSec		
Туре	3			Outb	ound Proxy		
FQD	N or IP Address			mb	g-tug.mtulb1	-b.doc.u	
Loca	al		F	alse	1		
Vers	ion						
Zon	e			2			
ARI	D						
Outbo	ound Proxy Spec bound Proxy Tra	cific nsport Type		UDP	~		
Outt	oound Proxy Por	t		50	60		
Name 🖡	Туре 🔻	PBX Number/Cluster Element ID *	FQDN or IP Address *		Data Sharing 🔻	Version *	Zone
MbgPri	Outbound Proxy		mbg-tug.mtulb1.doc.ucs.mite	el.io	NO		2
MbaSec	Outbound Proxy		mba-tua.mtulb1-b.doc.ucs.m	nitel.io	NO		2

- Locate the SIP Peer Profile csv file, and edit the following values to import the file into the secondary MiVB
 - Network Element Remove the existing value and replace with the current SIP Network element name, for example, SipPri (the name must match the current network element name)
 - Outbound Proxy Server Remove the existing value and replace with the current Secondary MBG network element FQDN, for example MbgSec
 - Zone While the current zone (2) is set correctly, the import of the file if left as 2 is seen as an error.
 We will temporarily change the zone to 1, then manually change it back to 2 after import. Change the Zone to 1 in the CSV file and import. After importing, change the Zone back to 2 from the Network Elements form
 - Save the file

A	U	<u> </u>	U	E	r.	9	п		,	N	
SIP Peer P	vid0.160	20.1.0.81									
0	1	. 2	3	8	9	32	4	12	7	11	
SIP Peer P	Network Element	Registration	Address Type	Interco	Maxim	Minimu	Outbound Proxy Server	SMDR	Trunk S	Zone	U
SipPri	SipPri		FQDN: mivb.n	1	10	10	MbgSec	1	9	1	

- 6. (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to Trunks > SIP > SIP Peer Profile to import the SIP Peer Profile
 - Click Import
 - Navigate to the edited csv file saved in the previous step
 - Click Next
 - Verify the values displayed
 - Click Import
 - Click Finish

SIP Peer Profile on mivb2	2 S	earch DN 👻		Show form on	nivb2 (Login Node)	✓ Go ↑
Add Change	Delete		Prin	t Import	Export	ata Refresh
SIP Peer Profile						
Network Element	SIP Peer Profile Label	Outbound Proxy Server	CPN Restriction	Trunk Service	Session Timer	Zone
SipPri	SipPri	MbgSec	No	9	90	2

NOTE: The Zone will revert back to the network element value of Zone 2. Also, if you see a **SIP Link Alarm** in the critical state you must clear the alarm by entering the password and confirming the same under **Trunks > SIP > SIP Peer Profile > Basic > Authentication Options**.

- The SIP Peer Profile may require additional setting changes. For example, a provider may have a secondary account for resilient customers that may need to be added (for example, a user authentication such as customer for the primary account and customer-sec for the resilient account). In this example, we will change the primary Default CPN
 - Click Change
 - Change the Default CPN to that of the secondary account. In this example, the Default CPN was changed from 7033013001 to 7034013001

• Click Save. This is just one example of values that may need to be edited to support a resilient account. See your specific provider for further details.

							(Save	Cancel
Basic	Call Routing	Calling Line ID	SDP Options	Signaling and Header Manipulation	Timers	Key Press Event	Profile Information		
Def	ault CPN					7034013001			
Default CPN Name									

- (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to Call Routing > ARS > ARS Routes to configure the SIP Peer Profile before importing the ARS Routes into the secondary MiVB.
 - Click Import
 - Locate the csv file you had exported earlier
 - Click Next
 - Click Import
 - There are several ARS Routes that were not populated. These display as errors since they are blank. This is normal.
 - Click Done to complete the import

ARS Rout	es on mivb2	p	Se	arch DN 🗸			Show form on	mivb2 (Login Nod	le) 🗸 🕝 🕈
Change	e Change	Page Chan	ge All 🛛 🗘	Clear		Print	. Import	Export	Data Refresh
< Pa	ge 1 of 14	> Go to		Value		Go			
ARS Ro	utes								
Route Number	Routing Medium	Trunk Group Number	SIP Peer Profile	PBX Number / Cluster Element ID	COR Group Number	Digit Modification Number	Digits Before Outpulsing	Route Type	Compression
1	SIP Trunk		SipPri		1	1			Auto 🤳
2	SIP Trunk		SipPri		2	2			Auto
3	SIP Trunk		SipPri		3	3			Auto
4	SIP Trunk		SipPri		4	4		Emergency	Auto
5	SIP Trunk		SipPri		5	5			Auto
6					1	1			Off
7	SIP Trunk		SipPri		4	7		Emergency	Auto
8	SIP Trunk		SipPri		8	8			Auto
9	SIP Trunk		SipPri		9	9			Auto

- (Secondary MiVB) Navigate to Call Routing > ARS > ARD Digits Dialed to import the ARS Digits Dialed form.
 - There will be 1 (one) existing ARS Digits Dialed rule that currently exists which points towards the primary MiVB, in this example, 7701. This rule will not be overwritten when we complete the import
 - Click Import
 - Navigate to the file location where the ARS Digits Dialed csv file was saved

- Click Next
- Click Import to complete the process
- There will be a notification of the secondary ARS Digits Dialed digits already existing (in this example, 7702) The digits already exist. The record is not found. This error is expected.
- Click Done to complete the import
- Verify that the existing ARS Digits Dialed rule, 7701, still exists and was not overwritten, while the remaining ARS Digits Dialed rules have been imported.

ARS Digits Dialed on mivb2	Search DN	$(\mathbf{y}_{i})_{i \in I}$	Show form on	mivb2 (Login No	ode)
Add Change Delete			Print Import	Export	Dat
Page 1 of 1 So to		∨ Value	Go		

ARS Digits Dialed

Digits Dialed	Number of Digits to Follow	Termination Type	Termination Number
7701	Unknown	Route	45
9	10	Route	1
9011	Unknown	Route	3
91	10	Route	2
91800	7	Route	8
91809	7	Route	5
91855	7	Route	8
91866	7	Route	8
91877	7	Route	8
91888	7	Route	8
91900	7	Route	5
91976	7	Route	5
9911	0	Route	7

9. Ensure to backup the primary and secondary solution from their respective Solution Manager GUIs.

Configuring Voice Mail Resiliency for Onsite Gateway

You can fallback on the onsite gateway in case of a failover instead of falling back on the secondary MiVB. Use the steps listed below to configure voice mail resiliency for onsite gateway:

- Configure Hunt Group members of the Hunt Group type Voicemail to add members that need to fallback or failover to the secondary MiVB in the MiCloud Flex solution. For information on how to configure Hunt Groups, see the Forms Reference > Forms H to M > Hunt Groups topic of the System Administration Tool Online Help that is part of the MiVB GUI available in the MiCloud Flex solution.
- 2. Create an additional Hunt Group of type Voicemail and add appropriate Hunt Group members that need to fallback to the onsite gateway in the Hunt Groups form. For information on how to add additional Hunt Groups, see the Forms Reference > Forms H to M > Hunt Groups topic of the System Administration Tool Online Help that is part of the MiVB GUI available in the MiCloud Flex solution.
- 3. Configure the Secondary Element field in the Hunt Groups form for each of the secondary and onsite gateway Hunt Groups to ensure users can fallback or failover to the respective secondary or onsite gateway MiVB. For information on how to configure the Secondary Element field, see the Forms Reference > Forms H to M > Hunt Groups topic of the System Administration Tool Online Help that is part of the MiVB GUI available in the MiCloud Flex solution.
- 4. Configure Call Rerouting to ensure that the voicemail can fallback or failover to the appropriate hunt group configured for the secondary or onsite gateway MiVB. For information on how to configure call rerouting, see the Forms Reference > Forms A to C > Call Rerouting topic of the System Administration Tool Online Help that is part of the MiVB GUI available in the MiCloud Flex solution.
- 5. Configure Class of Service Options (COS) for voicemail as required based on your MiCloud Flex deployed solution. For information on how to configure COS, see the Forms Reference > Forms A to C > Class of Service Options topic of the System Administration Tool Online Help that is part of the MiVB GUI available in the MiCloud Flex solution.
- 6. Configure the Secondary Element field in the User and Services Configuration form to split the users to redirect the users to fallback or failover to secondary MiVB or onsite gateway accordingly. For information on how to split users, see the Forms Reference > Forms S to Z > User and Services Configuration topic of the System Administration Tool Online Help that is part of the MiVB GUI available in the MiCloud Flex solution.

Using the Initial Configuration Wizard

The Initial Configuration Wizard (ICW) is launched from the **Solution Manager** GUI. You only run ICW once on the primary deployment during the initial configuration of the system.

When the Initial Configuration Wizard (ICW) is launched, the system applies default settings to the following applications based on your deployment:

- MiVoice Business
- MBG
- MiCollab

Refer to the respective online help for the standard default settings that are applied to the MiVoice Business platform, MiCollab, and MBG applications.

ICW allows you to configure the system with the basic settings required to get the system up and running. After completing the wizard, the wizard configures the system with your settings. ICW guides you through the following configuration steps:

- · Review initial configuration parameters
- Configure Resiliency
- · Configure administration email and servers
- Configure languages
- Configure numbering plan
- Configure SIP Trunking (optional)
- Configure incoming call configuration
- Select and configure SIP provider
- Configure MPA Probe
- Configure Mitel Business Analytics
- · Configure optional services: AWV, Hot Desking, and Music on Hold
- · Change the administrator password for MiVB
- View a summary of the configuration
- Download Logs

To launch ICW, log in to Solution Manager GUI and click on Initial Configuration Wizard.

IMPORTANT: Ensure that your primary and secondary solution is backed up from their respective Solution Manager GUIs before you launch ICW.

Mitel Solution Manager

A	Home	Welcome to the Solution Manager
1	System Users	To perform a system administration function, click one of the links in the menu on the left of your screen.
0	Time Zone	Click on the links below to visit other interfaces in this solution.
#	AMC Sync Status	Nil/aise Rusiness
4	Backup	MiCollab
Ŷ	Restore	MiVoice Border Gateway
-	SNMP	Initial Configuration Wizard
€	Mitel Business Analytics	
0	MPA Probe	Click on the link below to view Mitel End-User License Agreement for each of the applications in this solution.
\$	Solution Info	Mitel End-Liser License Arreements
4	Log Files	

Next Steps – Accessing and Using MiCloud Flex Applications

This chapter contains the following sections:

- Accessing MiCollab
- Accessing MiVoice Business
- Accessing MiVoice Border Gateway
- Accessing MiContact Center Business
- Accessing Mitel Interaction Recording

Accessing MiCollab

You launch MiCollab from the **Solution Manager** GUI. When you click the MiCollab link in Solution Manager, you will be redirected to the MiCollab GUI. MiCollab is enabled with single sign on.

The MiCollab deployment is set to Integrated mode by default. In this mode, the MiCollab system keeps the Users and Services database and MiCollab Client database synchronized so they function like a single database on the MiCollab server. It allows you to provision MiCollab Client services from the MiCollab Users and Services application and supports flow through provisioning of the MiCollab Client services on the MiVoice Business platform(s). This is the recommended mode for sites that meet the integration requirements. Integrated Mode is required to support MiCollab Integrated Directory Services (IDS).

Verifying Licenses

To verify MiCollab licenses:

- 1. Click the MiCollab link from the Solution Manager GUI.
- 2. The MiCollab GUI opens on the Licensing Information page.
- 3. Verify the licenses that have been applied.

NOTE: If the licensing does not appear to be applied correctly, return to the Solution Manager GUI and attempt to Sync with the AMC again.

Setting up MiCollab post ICW

After running ICW, there are several settings on the MiCollab that you must configure before you can use MiCollab.

1. **Provision network elements**: Configure MiCollab with the MiVoice Business network elements for Flow Through Provisioning. For more information on configuring network elements, see the *MiCollab* Server Manager Online Help > Applications > Users and Services > System Administrator > Manage Network Elements section.

 Setting up MiCollab Client resiliency: Create DNS Service (SRV) records to provide FQDN-to-hostname mapping and specify priorities, weightings, port configuration, and Time to Live (TTL). You can find the DNS SRV records information in the Welcome e-mail.

If the MBG or MiVB that connects the softphone to the network fails, the softphone registers with a secondary MBG or MiVB in the cluster depending on the FQDN configured in the SRV record. For more information on how to create DNS SRV records, see **Overview > DNS Service Records** in the *MiCollab Client Resiliency Guide*.

NOTE: If the system is deployed under the domain name **flex.gc.mitel.io**, then the system automatically creates the DNS SRV records during the deployment.

- 3. Create templates and roles: Create MiCollab user templates that reflect the MiCollab service mixes that you want to assign to users. For more information on creating roles and templates, see the *MiCollab Server Manager Online Help > Applications > Users and Services > System Administrator > Manage Roles and Templates* section.
- 4. **Provision users and services**: There are multiple ways to create users and provision services for the users. Following are the users and services provisioning methods:
 - Manual Provisioning
 - Flow Through Provisioning
 - Bulk User Provisioning
 - Provisioning with IDS

For more information on users and services provisioning, see the *MiCollab Server Manager Online Help > Applications > Users and Services > System Administrator > Provision Users and Services* section.

- 5. Configure Voicemail Hunt Group number in the Network Element tab. For more information on configuring voicemail hunt group number, see the MiCollab Server Manager Online Help > Applications > Users and Services > System Administrator > Manage Network Elements > MiVoice Business Field Descriptions section.
- 6. Configure Call Reroute First Alternative (CRFA) number in the Voicemail settings. For more information on configuring Call Reroute First Alternative (CRFA) number, see the MiCollab Server Manager Online Help > Applications > Users and Services > System Administrator > Manage Network Elements > MiVoice Business Field Descriptions section.
- 7. Configure EMEM Voicemail Service in the template information. For more information on changing the template information, see the *MiCollab Server Manager Online Help > Applications > Users and Services > System Administrator > Manage Roles and Templates* section.

Accessing MiVoice Business

You launch MiVoice Business (MiVB) from the **Solution Manager** GUI. When you click the MiVoice Business link in Solution Manager, you will be redirected to the MiVoice Business GUI. Enter the user name and password that was provided while running ICW to log into the MiVoice Business GUI.

Verifying Licenses

To verify MiVoice Business licenses:

- 1. Click the MiVoice Business link from the Solution Manager GUI.
- 2. Log in to the **MiVoice Business** GUI, by entering the user name and password provided in the welcome e-mail
- 3. In the **MiVoice Business** GUI, click **Licenses>License and Option Selection** from the left of the menu.
- 4. The License and Option Selection page opens, displaying the licenses that have been applied.
- 5. View the page to verify whether the correct licenses have been applied.

NOTE: Use the **License and Option Selection** page to modify licenses through the Applications Management Center (AMC). On MiVoice Business, licenses are required for options, features, and system capacity. For example, each IP Phone user that you connect to the system requires an IP User license.

Setting up MiVoice Business post ICW

NOTE: System user access will continue to be used in MPA 3.1 and MiVB 9.1; however, changing the password in MiVB requires that it must also be changed in MPA and vice-versa.

After running ICW, there are several settings on the MiVoice Business that you must configure before you can use MiVoice Business. These are:

- Use the Network Zones form to create zones for compression and bandwidth management, to associate the zones to time zones for the display of local time on IP sets, to configure the zone's Location Based Number (LBN) prefix to be used for Location Based Call Routing (optional), and to define the zone's CESID (optional). For more details, see *MiVoice Business System Administration Tool help.*
- 2. All MiCollab applications must be able to connect to the MiVoice Business through MiTAI. The user name and password used for this connection must be the same as the MiVoice Business System login credentials. You must enable CTI Application Authentication using the **Shared System Options** page in MiVoice Business System Administration tool.
- 3. Ensure that the default values set for the various settings in the **System Options** page are accurate for your deployment.
- 4. Use the **System Access Points** form to assign values to various devices in the system which require no special programming other than one parameter.
- 5. Use the **Feature Access Codes (FACs)** form to define codes that users can dial to access system features, such as Do Not Disturb.
- 6. To view additional details about call rerouting and call transfer, use the Station Message Detail Recording (SMDR) form.
- 7. Use the **Admin Policies** form to add, modify, and delete policies that control access to the forms in the System Administration Tool.
- Create, modify, and delete user profiles which are required to access the MiVoice Business management interfaces such as System Administration Tool, Group Administration Tool, and Desktop Tool using the User Authorization Profiles form.

- 9. Use the **SIP Peer Profile** form to configure licensing, authentication, and site or peer specific features and requirements for SIP trunks.
- 10. Use the Hunt Groups form to gather directory numbers into terminal or circular groups.
- 11. Use the **Call Coverage Services** form to provision Group Announcements, Hot Desk PIN Security, Direct Transfer to Voice Mail, Post Call Destination, and Workgroup and Branch Office Music on Hold features.
- **12.** To redirect calls to alternate answering points or devices under specified conditions, use the **Call Rerouting** form.
- **13.** Use the **Direct Inward Dialing Services** form to map DID numbers to their destinations, but the configured data is saved, stored in, and retrieved from the Call Recognition Service (CRS) database. Use the **Call Recognition Service** form to search and view the DID records.
- 14. Use the Voice Quality Monitoring form to enable or disable voice quality monitoring.
- **15.** Use the maintenance commands from the **ESM Maintenance Commands** form to verify the SIP Connection on MiVB.

NOTE: See the MiVoice Business product documentation for information about configuring these settings.

Kari's Law Requirements

The United States Congress passed H.R.582 - Kari's Law Act of 2017 into law on February 16, 2018 as Public Law No: 115-127. Kari's Law requires compliance by February 16, 2020 for all United States business utilizing multi-line telephone systems (MTLS) in their enterprise. For more information on Kari's Law, click here.

Karis' Law requires the following:

- Direct access to 9-1-1 without an access code.
- Routing to the 9-1-1 PSAP (public safety answer point) with no interception.
- On-site notification to staff of who dialed 9-1-1.

Direct access to 9-1-1

Kari's law requires that any multi-line telephone system will allow callers to reach emergency services (911) without the need to dial a prefix for an outside number first. Thus, among other things, all enterprises utilizing MLTS will need to update their phone configurations accordingly. To add the digit string of 911 in MiVB:

- 1. Log in to MiVB
- From the left menu, click Call Routing > Automatic Route Selection (ARS) > ARS Digits Dialed > Add and enter information for the following fields:
 - Digits Dialed 911
 - Number of Digits to Follow 0
 - Termination Type Route
 - Termination Number 4
- 3. Click Save

CHAPTER 9

Emergency Services – MPA Notification Programming

To program Emergency Services notification for MPA (Mitel Performance Analytics):

- Ensure that you have completed CESID Programming. See System Applications > General Business Solutions > Emergency Services > CESID Support > Programmingin the System Administration Tool Online Help.
- 2. In the Shared System Options form:
 - a. Ensure that the Enable ER TRAPS field is set to Yes.
 - **b.** Enter the following:
 - i. *Trap IP Address/FQDN for ER notification = mpa-probe
 - ii. *TRAP Community String

NOTE: Ensure that you enter the same TRAP community string in the Mitel Performance Analytics (MPA).

- 3. For Container-based MiVoice Business (cMiVB), in the Solution Manager, do the following:
 - a. Navigate to SNMP, and set Status to Enable, enter the following:
 - i. *SNMPv2c community string for read-write access
 - b. Repeat this step for all the cMiVB systems in a cluster.
- In the Server Manager of the remote gateway MiVoice Business system, navigate to Configuration > Networks, and add the MPLS network as a trusted network.
 - a. Repeat this step for all of the remote gateway MiVoice Business systems in a cluster
 - i. In the **Ring Groups** form, (for provisioning internal answering points as emergency responders), set the **Ring Group Type** to **Emergency Response**.
- 5. Configure your DNS server to resolve the MPA probe FQDN. To resolve the MPA probe FQDN:
 - a. Log into the MiVoice Business which points to the DNS server within Google Cloud
 - b. From the left menu, click Maintenance and Diagnostics.
 - c. Click Maintenance Commands.
 - d. In the Command field, type ping mpa-probe to resolve the MPA probe FQDN.

Accessing MiVoice Border Gateway

You launch MiVoice Border Gateway (MBG) from the **Solution Manager** GUI. Unlike the MiVB application, MBG does not require a separate administrative login. MBG will be deployed with initial settings applied by default.

NOTE: To return to the Solution Manager interface, in the MBG GUI on the right top corner click **Back to Manager**

Verifying Licenses

To verify MBG licenses:

- 1. Click the MiVoice Border Gateway link from the Solution Manager GUI.
- 2. In the MiVoice Border Gateway GUI, scroll down to the License information section.

 Verify that the application displays the number of licenses required for deployment (for example, Teleworker and SIP Trunk licenses).

Accessing MiContact Center Business

If MiContact Center Business has been deployed as part of your solution, you access the application by creating a RDP port rule in MPA for MICC and use that RDP link to access the virtual windows server. You must also enable Symantec Antivirus Protection before you access MiContact Center Business. To enable Symantec Antivirus Protection:

1. From the **Windows System Tray**, click the **Symantec Endpoint Protection** yellow badge. The **Status - Symantec Endpoint Protection** window appears.

Status - Symantec Endpoint Protect	on	– 🗆 X
	Status	Нер
Status Scan for Threats Change Settings View Quarantine	There are multiple problems (Download Insight is disabled. Early Launch Antimalware is disabled. Click Fix All to fix all problems or click Deta	(2). Details Fix All
View Logs	The following Symantec security components are in	stalled on your computer:
LiveUpdate	Virus and Spyware Protection Protects against viruses, malware, and Definitions: Friday, April 24, 2020 r	spyware 2
Symantec.		

2. Click Fix All to enable Symantec Endpoint Protection.

The following window appears

lisk
нер
ed on your computer:
Options

NOTE: In some instances, a restart message may appear asking for a computer reboot.

Setting up MiContact Center Business

Since MiContact Center Business is deployed on a Virtual Machine on MiCloud Flex, there are several settings on MiContact Center Business that you must configure before you can use MiContact Center Business. See the *Managing MiCC On MiCloud Flex In GCE* section in the MiContact Center Business - MiVoice Business Installation And Administration Guide.

Accessing Mitel Interaction Recording

If Mitel Interaction Recording has been deployed as part of your solution, you access the application by creating a RDP port rule in MPA for Mitel Interaction Recording and use that RDP link to access the virtual windows server.

NOTE: If you want to upgrade Mitel Interaction Recording, it is recommend to log on to each Mitel Interaction Recording server individually and download Mitel Interaction Recording ISO file using a web browser (HTTP download) directly from the ASC website. Alternatively the ISO can be uploaded to OneDrive or Google Drive and use the drive to download the software to the remote servers. For more information on how to upgrade Mitel Interactive Recording, see the **Software updates – Installation manual for service providers** document on Document Center.

You must also enable Symantec Antivirus Protection before you access Mitel Interaction Recording. To enable Symantec Antivirus Protection:

1. From the **Windows System Tray**, click the **Symantec Endpoint Protection** yellow badge. The **Status - Symantec Endpoint Protection** window appears.

🔱 Status - Symantec Endpoint Protecti	ion	— — X
	Status	Help
Status Scan for Threats Change Settings View Quarantine	There are multiple problems (2). Download Insight is disabled. Early Launch Antimalware is disabled. Click Fix All to fix all problems or click Details for more information.	Details Fix All
View Qualitation	The following Symantec security components are installed on your computer:	
LiveUpdate	Virus and Spyware Protection Protects against viruses, malware, and spyware Definitions: Friday, April 24, 2020 r2	Options
Symantec.		

2. Click Fix All to enable Symantec Endpoint Protection.

The following window appears

I Status - Symantec Endpoint Protecti	ion	– 🗆 X
	Status	Нер
Status Scan for Threats Change Settings View Quarantine	Your computer is protected. No problems detected. Protection definitions are current	
View Logs LiveUpdate	Virus and Spyware Protection Protects against viruses, malware, and spyware Definitions: Monday, April 27, 2020 r3	Options
Symantec.		

NOTE: In some instances, a restart message may appear asking for a computer reboot.

Setting up Mitel Interaction Recording

IMPORTANT:

- For an OTT POP deployment, the WFO call recording VM needs to be configured with the internal FQDN of the mbg-tug pods for both the primary and secondary.
- For an MPLS deployment, the WFO call recording VM needs to be configured with the internal FQDN of the mbg-src and mbg-tug pods to be able to record IP Phones on the LAN.

The following tables below show an example of the internal FQDNs that are created for the primary domain name **gtsca.gts.ucs.mitel.io** and the secondary domain name **gtscar.gts.ucs.mitel.io** by the external-dns pod within the primary/secondary deployment for the MiCloud Flex solution:

Private DNS Record (Primary)	Purpose
mbg-src.gtsca.gts.ucs.mitel.io	Internal FQDN pointing to the mbg-src pod used for tapping IP Phone conversation on the LAN
mbg-tug.gtsca.gts.ucs.mitel.io	Internal FQDN pointing to the mbg-tug pod used for tapping IP Phone conversation on the Internet

Private DNS Record (Secondary)	Purpose
mbg-src.gtscar.gts.ucs.mitel.io	Internal FQDN pointing to the mbg-src pod used for tapping IP Phone conversation on the LAN
mbg-tug.gtscar.gts.ucs.mitel.io	Internal FQDN pointing to the mbg-tug pod used for tapping IP Phone conversation on the Internet

To set up Mitel Interaction Recording to record calls:

- 1. Enter the PSK password in the MBG GUI. To enter the PSK password:
 - a. Log in to the MBG GUI.
 - **b.** Navigate to **Call recording > Configuration**.
 - c. Under Secure Recording Connector, select the Enabled check box.
 - d. From the Mode drop down, select PSK.
 - e. In the PSK password field, enter a matching password to the one configured for WFO.
- 2. In the Mitel Interaction Recording GUI, enter the same PSK password that was given in the MBG GUI. To enter the password:
 - a. Log in to the Mitel Interaction Recording GUI.
 - b. Navigate to System Configuration > Setup > Integrations > Configure CTI connection data > Add.
 - c. In the Configure Connection dialog box, enter information for the following fields:
 - Connection data Enter the internal FQDNs of MBG that were created as part of the deployment.
 - **PBX port** Enter the port for MBG, default 6810.
 - Activate indirect recording Select the check box if you would like to use indirect recording.
 - Use pre-shared key Select the check box as MBG is used in the PSK mode.

- Pre-shared key (PSK) Enter the pre-shared key that was given in the MBG GUI.
- d. Click Add.
- 3. In the MBG GUI, navigate to System > Settings, and from the Codec support drop down, select Restricted to G.729, G.711 (a-law and μ-law).

Monitoring and Maintenance

The chapter contains the following sections:

- Viewing MiCloud Flex Solution Information
- Backing-up MiCloud Flex Solution
- Restoring MiCloud Flex Solution
- Viewing MiCloud Flex Solution Logs
- Upgrading MiCloud Flex Solution
- Upgrading and Downgrading Plans

Viewing MiCloud Flex Solution Information

WARNING: Restarting components may affect service depending on component restarted.

The Solution Information page allows you to restart different components of the following applications:

- MiCollab
- MiVoice Border Gateway
- MiVoice Business
- Miscellaneous (Mitel Business Analytics, MPA Probe, External DNS)
- Solution Manager

NOTE: The **Solution Information** page displays each application as a heading with a table, which lists the component names, version and status. A **Restart** link for restarting each component is available.

To restart a component:

- 1. In the Solution Manager GUI, click Solution Info.
- 2. In the **Solution Information** page, under the different applications, navigate to the component you want to restart.
- 3. Click Restart.

NOTE: A component that is running can be restarted. If the component has any other status it cannot be restarted. As a result the **Restart** link will not be displayed.

- 4. A warning message is shown when the user clicks on Restart asking for a confirmation.
- 5. Click OK.
- 6. The component is restarted. The status of the restart is highlighted either with a blue background (indicating that the component is being started) or with the red background (indicating an error in the restart process). Once the restart is successful the status changes to **Running**.

Backing-up MiCloud Flex Solution

You can perform 2 types of backup procedures:

- On demand. For on demand you use the Solution Manager GUI
- Scheduled. For scheduled, you use the MPA portal.

On Demand Backup using Solution Manager

The Solution Manager GUI allows the admin to perform a backup procedure.

To perform a backup:

- 1. In the Solution Manager GUI, click Backup.
- 2. To back up the data from this solution, click **Perform Backup**.

NOTE: The backup operation is a disruptive operation and will cause load on the system.

When the solution is deployed for the first time and you want to perform a backup procedure on MiVB using Solution Manager, you must reboot MiVB. To reboot MiVB:

- 1. Log into Solution Manager GUI.
- 2. Click AMC Sync Status from the left-hand menu.
- In the AMC Sync Status page, verify that the MiVoice Business has successfully synced with the AMC. If the MiVoice Business is not synced, clear the hardware ID from the AMC website and click the Sync button.
- 4. Open MiVoice Business from the **Solution Manager** home page.
- 5. Log in to MiVoice Business.
- 6. Click Maintenance and Diagnostics at the left of the menu.
- 7. Click Maintenance Commands.
- 8. In the Command field, type reset system to restart MiVB.

Scheduled Backup using MPA Portal

It is recommended to use the MPA portal to perform a scheduled backup procedure. The perform a scheduled backup

- 1. Log in to the MPA portal.
- 2. Click System Tools > Select Device Operations.
- 3. In the **Device Operations** page, click **New Schedule**.

NOTE: The **Device Operations** page also displays any scheduled tasks that have already been scheduled.

- 4. In the New Operation Schedule page, from the Select Operation Type drop-down list, select Backup (Cloud Storage).
- 5. Click Next.
- 6. In the New Operation Schedule page, enter the required information
- 7. Click Save.
- 8. In the Add/Remove Devices page, add the devices that must be backed up.

NOTE: You can also remove devices that need not be backed up.

9. Click Done.

NOTE: After you have created the scheduled backup, in the **Device Operations** page, you can edit, add/remove devices or delete the scheduled backup.

Restoring MiCloud Flex Solution

NOTE: Once your solution is deployed and if you are performing a restore procedure and encounter an **Invalid signature for service account** error you must clear the hardware ID in the AMC.

The **Solution Manager** GUI allows the admin to perform a restore procedure. To perform a restore procedure, you must first perform a backup procedure.

To perform a restore:

- 1. In the Solution Manager GUI, click Restore.
- 2. To restore data from a solution export, click **Restore** and follow the prompts.

NOTE:

- The Restore operation will cause a small service outage as services are restarted. Also, restoring an
 older backup may change settings for solution components if configuration changes were made after
 older backups. For example, if changes were made to MiVB configuration settings, a restore of a
 backup prior to the changes will revert the settings.
- Do not restore a database from a virtually installed MiVoice Business application (vMiVB) to a Container-based MiVoice Business (cMiVB) application. The cMiVB application requires a base configuration different from that of other installations.

Mitel recommends using the Initial Configuration Wizard for setting the initial configuration for all components of the MiCloud Flex solution.

Viewing MiCloud Flex Solution Logs

The **Solution Manager** GUI allows you to download log files generated by the services running on the system. You must first collect the log files in an archive before it is available for download. This process may take some time to complete. Once you start to collect logs, you can leave this page and return to it later to download the log archive.

NOTE:

- As log collection is a time consuming process, it is recommended to download the logs during after-hours.
- This page retrieves logs previously stored by the solution. As logs are stored on an hourly basis, the latest logs may not be available immediately.

To collect and download logs:

- 1. In the Solution Manager GUI, click Log Files.
- 2. In the Log Files page, under Date Range, select the date range. The available options are Today, Yesterday, Last 2 Days and Custom Range. For Custom Range, select the start and end date. The calendar will not allow the end date to go beyond the current date. The calendar will not allow user to select more than two days.
- 3. Click Apply.
- 4. Click Collect Logs.

NOTE: After log collection completes, the **Log Files** page displays information on the log archive file that is available for download.

5. Click Download.

NOTE: The system keeps only one log archive at a time. If you perform another **Collect Logs** operation, the new log archive will replace the previous one. The log archive stored in boot disk space is lost if the manager pod restarts or if the user restarts the pod via the **Solution Info** page. If the user requires the log archive, the user will need to perform the **Collect Logs** action again to get the logs.

NOTE: For MiCollab, you must collect the logs from the MiCollab GUI. For more information on collecting logs on MiCollab, see the MiCollab Server Manager Online Help > Configuration > MiCollab Settings > Collect Logs section.

Upgrading MiCloud Flex Solution

Guidelines for Upgrading

Use the below recommended guidelines before you perform an upgrade procedure:

- Ensure that your solution is resilient. The deployment engineer must define resiliency support within the MIVB call control servers. The deployment engineer must also program SIP Trunking resiliency within the MBG servers.
- 2. From the MPA portal and the K8s Partner device, upgrade or schedule an upgrade of the UCCS-EXT bundle for the selected customer(s).
- **3.** From the MPA portal and the K8s Partner device, upgrade or schedule an upgrade of the UCCS bundle for the selected customer(s).
- 4. Since MiCC-B and WFO servers are virtual Windows servers they must be manually upgraded.
- 5. The deployment engineer must upgrade the MiVB console(s) that have been installed within the customer site(s).
- 6. The deployment engineer must upgrade the remote clients/end points as necessary.

Upgrading MiCloud Flex Solution using MPA Portal

IMPORTANT: To perform an upgrade procedure you need the K8s Partner device. This device will be added and configured in advance by your service provider. Do not remove or make changes to this device without assistance from your service provider.

To upgrade the MiCloud Flex solution using the MPA portal:

- 1. Log in to the MPA portal.
- 2. Access the dashboard for the K8s Partner device.
- 3. Click MiCloud Flex Upgrade Tool > System Tools > K8s Upgrade Tool.

IMPORTANT: The **K8s Upgrade Tool** is available only if the K8s Partner device is added and configured in advance by your service provider.

4. When all application information is collected from the **K8s Upgrade Tool**, select the application you want to upgrade.

- From the Available Upgrades table select the K8s Cluster(s) to upgrade with the selected application, then select Upgrade Selected. All of the applicable devices associated with the selected clusters are upgraded.
- 6. On the Upgrade Application dialog, set the following parameters:
 - Upgrade To Select the application version to upgrade to.
 - Date and Time Set the day and time for the upgrade to run.
 - Click Schedule.
- From the K8s Partner Upgrade Tool, Scheduled, Recent, and Installed tabs you can view upgrades that are scheduled to run, the status of upgrades that have recently run, and the installed application versions.

IMPORTANT: During the upgrade process, the solution will complete a backup, upgrade the deployed solution, and restore the entire solution. This will be a disruptive process as services are upgraded and restored.

Upgrading and Downgrading Plans

MiCloud Flex has different plans (profile) options, so you can subscribe to the features that are right for your business. Mitel gives you the flexibility to mix and match service levels, allowing you to easily adapt to changing or growing business demands. The available MiCloud Flex plans are:

- UCC Entry User for Enterprise (V4.0)
- UCC Premium User for Enterprise (V4.0)
- UCC Standard User for Enterprise (V4.0)

NOTE: For more information about the features supported with each plan, see the MiCloud Flex General Information Guide.

Upgrading Plans

To upgrade from UCC Entry User for Enterprise (V4.0) to UCC Standard User for Enterprise (V4.0), do the following:

- 1. Click the MiCollab link from the Solution Manager GUI.
- 2. Navigate to Applications > Users and Services.
- 3. In the Users and Services page, do the following:
 - a. Click the **Users** tab.
 - i. Locate an existing user which needs to be upgraded using search.
 - ii. Select the user and click Edit.
 - iii. From the UCC Bundle drop-down list, select UCC Standard User for Enterprise (V4.0).
 - iv. Click Save.
 - b. Click the MiCollab Client tab.
 - i. From the Feature Profile drop-down list select UCC (4.0) Standard.
 - ii. Click Save.
 - c. Click the Phones tab.

- i. Click Add New Phone to add a phone to the new plan.
- ii. In the Number field, enter the phone number.
- iii. From the Device Type drop-down list, select UC Endpoint.
- iv. Click Save.
- 4. Click the MiVoice Business link from the Solution Manager GUI.
- 5. Navigate to Users and Devices > Group Programming > Multi-device User Groups.
- 6. Click Add.
- 7. In the Value to Add text box of the Multi-device User Group field, enter the phone number created in Step 3 c.
- 8. Click Save.
- 9. Click the MiCollab link from the Solution Manager GUI.
- 10. Navigate to MiCollab Client Services > Configure MiCollab Client Services.
- 11. Click the PBX Nodes tab.
- 12. Under PBX nodes, select the required PBX and click Synchronize.
- 13. Access Solution Manager GUI.
- 14. Click AMC Sync Status.
- 15. In the AMC Sync Status page, click Sync.

Downgrading Plans

To downgrade from UCC Standard User for Enterprise (V4.0) to UCC Entry User for Enterprise (V4.0), do the following:

- Access AMC and remove UCC Standard User for Enterprise (V4.0) and add UCC Entry User for Enterprise (V4.0).
- 2. Click the MiCollab link from the Solution Manager GUI.
- 3. Navigate to Applications > Users and Services.
- 4. Click the MiCollab Client tab.
- 5. From the Feature Profile drop-down list select Default Feature Profile.
- 6. Click Save.
- 7. From the Solution Manager GUI, click AMC Sync Status.
- 8. In the AMC Sync Status page, click Sync.
- 9. Click the MiCollab link from the Solution Manager GUI.
- 10. Navigate to Applications > Users and Services.
- 11. In the Users and Services page, do the following:
 - a. Click the Users tab.
 - i. Locate an existing user which needs to be downgraded using search.

- ii. Select the user and click Edit.
- iii. From the UCC Bundle drop-down list, select UCC Entry User for Enterprise (V4.0).
- iv. Click Save.
- **b.** Click the **MiCollab Client** tab.
 - i. Under the Feature Profile, select UCC (4.0) Entry.
 - ii. Click Save.

NOTE: By performing a downgrade procedure, AWC, Teleworker and IP user licenses will no longer be available.

Troubleshooting MiCloud Flex Issues

This chapter contains the following sections:

- Solution Manager back up failed on MiVB
- Teleworker Issues
- Installation / Upgrade Issues
- Operational Issues

Solution Manager back up failed on MiVB

When the solution is deployed for the first time and you want to perform a backup procedure on MiVB using Solution Manager, you must reboot MiVB.

To reboot MiVB, do the following:

- 1. Log into Solution Manager GUI.
- 2. From the left menu, click AMC Sync Status.
- 3. In the AMC Sync Status page, verify that the MiVoice Business has successfully synced with the AMC.

If the MiVoice Business is not synced, clear the hardware ID from the AMC website and click the Sync button.

- 4. From the Solution Manager home page, open MiVoice Business application.
- 5. Log into the MiVoice Business.
- 6. From the left menu, click Maintenance and Diagnostics.
- 7. Click Maintenance Commands.
- 8. In the Command field, type reset system to restart MiVB.

NOTE: The Solution Manager restore does not require a MiVB reboot.

MiCollab PC Client failing to connect to Remote Gateway

If the MiCollab PC Client fails to connect to a remote gateway, you must create MiCollab Client Deployment Profiles for each device's resilient MiVB pair and add DNS SRV records for each pair to the on-premise DNS server. For more information on how to add or modify MiCollab Client Deployment Profile, see MiCollab Client Deployment Web Help > Deployment Profiles > Add or Modify a Profile page available on Document Center. For information on DNS, see the MiCloud Flex Solution Engineering Guidelines document available on Document Center.

Teleworker Issues

The table below lists some of the common teleworker troubleshooting scenarios:

Probable Cause	Corrective Action
The teleworker phone is not configured properly.	 Fix the issue listed in the probable cause column, and do the following: 1. Power cycle the phone. 2. As it starts up hold down the red button. 3. Confirm the sets display the correct FQDN of the MBG.
The router at the customer premises is blocking network	Run the Teleworker Network Analyzer (TNA) tool
	Probable Cause The teleworker phone is not configured properly. The router at the customer premises is blocking network traffic.

Installation / Upgrade Issues

The table below lists some of the common installation or upgrade troubleshooting scenarios:

Symptom	Probable Cause	Corrective Action
Unable to connect to MiCloud Flex Solution Manager from Mitel Performance Analytics (MPA)	MPA probe is not included in MiCloud Flex Solution Manager	For more information on MPA integration, see <i>MPA</i> Integration with MiCloud Flex. To create the MPA probe, see <i>Creating MPA</i> URL in MPA portal.
MiCloud Flex is unable to get a valid certificate after an upgrade from Mitel Performance Analytics (MPA) in implementations that use custom FQDN. Applications such as Web RTC and MiCollab that require a valid certificate will not work after the upgrade.	The Let's Encrypt CA cannot validate the custom domains because the DNS server is not resolving the FQDN to a correct IP address. Logs from Certs-Manager shows failed authorization procedure.	 Ensure that the user adds the correct FQDN and IP address in the public DNS. If this does not resolve the problem: 1. In the left pane of Solution Manager GUI, click Solution Info. 2. In the right pane, scroll down to Solution Manager section and click Restart beside manager.

Operational Issues

The table below lists some of the common operational troubleshooting scenarios:

Symptom	Probable Cause	Corrective Action
Mitel Business Analytics (Tollring) stopped reporting on new calls when failed over to remote gateway	A update is made with respect to the user profile in the Tollring portal	 Tollring probe needs to be restarted to download the latest updated user profile and connect to configured PBXs. To restart the tollring probe: 1. In the left pane of Solution Manager GUI, click Solution Info. 2. In the right pane, scroll down to Miscellaneous section and click Restart beside tollring-probe.

Documentation Addendum

The chapter is designed to be used in conjunction with the MiCloud Flex Documentation application documentation. For a complete list of application documents, see *Appendix*. Everything in those guides applies to the individual applications, except as noted in this addendum.

Each section in the addendum corresponds to a product documentation set. New features are described in topics in the applicable guide. Information that has changed in the product documentation is due to the change in the feature set that is supported on MiCloud Flex.

Note that if a guide has no corresponding section in the addendum, it means that there is no new or changed content, and the documentation available is current.

This chapter contains the following sections:

- Addendum MiCollab
- Addendum Mitel Border Gateway
- Addendum MiCCB
- Addendum MiVB
- Addendum Endpoints

Addendum MiCollab

The following are the changes for MiCollab in the MiCloud Flex solution:

- The Nupoint Messaging feature is not available in the MiCollab Server.
- Speech Auto Attendant feature is not available in the MiCollab Server.
- The MiVoice Border Gateway application is not available.

Addendum Mitel Border Gateway

The following are the changes for Mitel Border Gateway in the MiCloud Flex solution:

- There are no separate admin logins to access Mitel Border Gateway.
- There are no navigation menus in the Mitel Border Gateway GUI.
- The Remote Proxy Services Configuration tab is not available in the Mitel Border Gateway GUI.
- The following items on the Dashboard of the Mitel Border Gateway GUI are not available:
 - The ability start/stop MBG service. Mitel Border Gateway services cannot be stopped within a MiCloud Flex solution.
 - The ability to view system metrics. Application metrics are still available within Mitel Border Gateway.
- Network Profiles and Port Ranges are pre-set at deployment and cannot be edited.

Addendum MiCCB

The following are the deployment limitations for MiContact Center Business:

- You must download the Client Component Pack to access MiContact Center Business applications. Optionally, you can configure Port Forwarding in Mitel Performance Analytics (MPA) to directly access these applications from the VM.
- Contact Center Messenger works only if the MiCC VM and the Google Cloud are set to the same timezone.
- Mitel's MiCloud Flex Contact Center Workforce Scheduling application is not supported on MiCloud Flex when MiCloud Flex is deployed on Google Cloud.
- Mitel's Workforce Management (Teleopti) solution is supported for use with MiCloud Flex Contact Center when MiCloud Flex is deployed on Google Cloud; however, real-time data feed is not currently supported. All scheduling and adherence data is sent in 15-minute intervals from the Teleopti Workforce Management Connector. This limitation is restricted to Teleopti's real-time alarming engine. Real-time data feed is expected to become available in a subsequent release of MiCloud Flex.

Addendum MiVB

The following are the changes for MiVoice Business in the MiCloud Flex solution:

- Server Manager and Server Console are not supported.
- Only the Embedded Voice Mail system is supported.
- The Nupoint Messaging feature is not available.

Addendum Endpoints

The following are the changes for Endpoints in the MiCloud Flex solution:

- FQDN is used instead of IP Address for set registration (MBG or Static Call Server).
- You can connect devices in two modes:
 - a. Office User Devices that are connected to the cloud platform from an office. These devices require a DHCP server with specific options configured to be able to connect to the call server and register automatically. Customers must set up the DHCP server on a Windows server and configure the DHCP Option 125 or 43. See *Configuring DHCP Option 125 or 43*.
 - **b.** Home users Devices that are connected remotely (also known as Teleworker). These devices require the following:
 - MBG configured with FQDN of the call server. FQDN for each MiCloud Flex component is provided in the welcome email.
 - FQDN of the call server manually entered in the set to connect to the call server. FQDN for each MiCloud Flex component is provided in the welcome email.
- You can register customer end-devices through the RCS (Redirection and Configuration Service) so
 that phones plugged in would re-direct to the correct MBG and register. If RCS service is required, an
 account request must be sent to rcsadmin@mitel.com. For more information on RCS, see the Redirection and Configuration Service (RCS) User Guide.

Support for 5300 Phones

For a 5300 series phone to function in MiCloud Flex, it must use FQDN instead of static IP addresses. This support is available in FW version 6.5.0.28 and newer versions. The endpoints supported are: 5304, 5312, 5324, 5320, 5320e, 5330e, 5340e, 5360.

NOTE: The endpoints not supported are: 5302, 5330 (10/100Mbps) and 5340 (10/100Mbps).

If the 5300 series phone is not already at this supported version, upgrade the phone to FW version 6.5.0.28 or newer using one of the following methods:

- 1. Obtain the firmware from the hosted MBG in MiCloud Flex. To reach this MBG, manually configure the phone to register with that MBG, using the external IP address of that MBG.
 - If all 5300 series phones at a site are to be registered with MiCloud Flex, place the supported FW version or newer on the tftp site where the phone would currently get its firmware. Reboot the phones.
 - Update RCS to redirect the phone to the hosted MBG. Reset the phone to factory defaults to contact RCS.
- 2. After the firmware is downloaded, reboot the phone.
- 3. Update any DHCP options and RCS configurations to use FQDN instead of IP addresses.

NOTE: See the **DHCP Option Reclassification** section of the Mitel IP Sets Engineering Guidelines for further information on programming DHCP options.

- 4. Configure the phone to use FQDN instead of an IP address to connect to the hosted MBG in the MiCloud Flex solution using the following manual method:
 - a. Enter Debug Mode (Up/Down arrow, release Down Arrow, enter 234 (cfg)
 - **b.** Select 'Network Parameters' (*)
 - c. Bypass 'View Current Values' (#)
 - d. Bypass 'Static QoS' (#)
 - e. Select 'Static FQDN' (*)
 - f. Bypass 'View FQDN Params' (#)
 - g. Select 'Modify FQDN Params' (*)
 - h. Select 'Modify Static FQDN' (use Scroll Down arrow)
 - i. Enter FQDN of MBG using dialpad
 - j. Press down-arrow to complete
 - **k.** Select Save and reboot to complete the task. Phone will reboot and startup with FQDN parameters and register to MBG

NOTE: See the **Fully Qualified Domain Name Support for 5300 and 6900 Series IP Phones** section in the Mitel IP Sets Engineering Guidelines for further information on FQDN support.

Configuring DHCP Option 125 or 43

To create Options 125/43 on a Windows 2019 DHCP server:

1. Start Server Manager.



2. On the **Tools** menu, click **DHCP**.

The DHCP window is displayed.



- 3. In the left pane, navigate to DHCP > server name> IPv4.
- 4. Right-click IPv4, and click New Scope.

The New Scope Wizard window is displayed.

2	DHCP	
File Action	View Help	
DHCP	Contents of DHCP Server	r Actions IPSc IPv4
	Display Statistics New Scope New Multicast Scope Configure Failover Replicate Failover Scopes Define User Classes	More Actions
< III Create a new	Define Vendor Classes Reconcile All Scopes Set Predefined Options View	<u>></u>

- 5. Follow the wizard to enter the following details (skip rest of the wizard windows that are not listed below by clicking **Next**):
 - a. Scope Name (for example, VOIPScope)
 - b. IP Address Range
 - c. Configure DHCP Options
 - d. Select Yes, I want to configure these options now.
 - e. Router (Default Gateway)
 - f. Domain Name and DNS Servers (if applicable)
 - g. Activate Scope
 - h. Select No, I will activate this scope later.
 - i. Click Finish.
- 6. In the left pane, navigate to DHCP > server name> IPv4.
- 7. Right-click IPv4, and click Set Predefined Options.

The Predefined Options and Values window is displayed.

Pre	edefined Options and Values 2
Option class: Option name:	DHCP Standard Options ▼ 002 Time Offset ▼ Add Edit Delete
Description: Value Long: 0x0	UTC offset in seconds
	OK Cancel

8. Click Add.

The Option Type window is displayed.

	Option Type ? X
Class:	Global
Name:	Mitel option
Data type:	Encapsulated 💽 🗖 Array
Code:	125
Description:	For Mitel IP phonel
	OK Cancel

- 9. Enter the following, and click **OK**.
 - Name Mitel option
 - Data type Encapsulated
 - Code 125 or 43
 - Description For Mitel phone

10. In the Windows 2019 server, start the **DHCP Config Helper** application.
NOTE: You can download the **DHCP Config Helper** application from **Software Download Center** (under the **MiVoice Business** category).

DHCF	Poption 125 Config Helper for windows	x
Option Data Help Ser	DHCP Update DHCP Server Copy Hex Bytes to clipboard Copy ASCII string to clipboard Update Display	
00 00 00 40 33 E 69 64 3A 63 10 6D 69 74 65 6C 2E 63 6F 61 20 70 30 31 30 2E 33 37 2E 33 30 6C 6C 5F 73 72 76 3D 31 30 40 33 38 38	970 70 68 6F 6E 65 2E > id:ipphone. D38 73 77 5F 74 66 74 mitel.com; sw_tft 33 62 E3 33 83 86 36 ip = 10.37.36.38; ca D 2E 33 37 2E 33 36 2E ll_srv = 10.37.36. 38;	
Scope	Global	
Vendor ID:	1027	
Mitel Tags		
Identifier (id):	ipphone.mitel.com	
TFTP Server Address (sw_tftpaddr):	10.37.36.38	
Call Server Address (call_srvaddr):	10.37.36.38	
VLAN ID (vlan):		
VLAN Priority (12p)		
default: v	oice media (v): voice signalling (s):	
Diffserv Codepoint (dscp) default: v	oice media (v): voice signalling (s):	
HTTP Proxy Server (app_proxy):		
IP Phone Analyzer Address (ipa_srv):		

- **11.** Enter the following:
 - TFTP Server Address (sw_tftpaddr) FQDN of the TFTP server provided in the welcome e-mail.
 - Call Server Address (call_srvaddr) FQDN of the call server provided in the welcome e-mail.
 - VLAN ID (vlan) (if applicable)
 - Diffserv Codepoint (dscp) (if applicable)
- 12. Click Update Display.

NOTE: The Update Display button is not available until you specify the mandatory fields.

- Click Copy Hex Bytes to clipboard, and past the Hex Bytes to a txt file using the Notepad application.
- 14. In the Windows 2019 server, start Windows PowerShell.

<pre>Windows PowerShell Copyright (C) 2012 Microsoft Corporation. All rights reserved. PS C:\Users\Administrator> netsh Action 1: Type netsh Action 2: Type dhcp In future versions of Windows, Microsoft might remove the Netsh functionality for DHCP Server. Wicrosoft recommends that you transition to Windows PowerShell if you currently use netsh to configure and manage DHCP Server. Type Get-Command -Module DhcpServer at the Windows PowerShell prompt to view a list of commands for DHCP Server. Visit http://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=217627 for additional information about PowerShell command for DHCP Server. The following command was not found: Get-Command -Module DhcpServer. netsh dhcpserver netsh dhcp server>scope 10.37.71.0 Action 3: Type server netsh dhcp server>scope 10.37.71.0 Action 3: Type server netsh dhcp server scopesset optionvalue 125 ENCAPSULATED 000004035D69643A697070686F6E652E6D6974656C2E636F603B73775F74667 4703013102E3722873392E32353B63616C6C5F7372763D31302E372E37392E32353B766C616E3D3132333B6C32703D36763673333B647363703D34367 634367332263B Command completed successfully. netsh dhcp server scopes_</pre>		Administrator: Windows PowerShell
Type Get-Command -Module DhcpServer at the Windows PowerShell prompt to view a list of commands to manage DHCP Server. Visit http://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=217627 for additional information about PowerShell commands for DHCP Server. netsh dhcp>Get-Command -Module DhcpServer The following command was not found: Get-Command -Module DhcpServer. netsh dhcp>server netsh dhcp server>scope 10.37.71.0 Changed the current scope context to 10.37.71.0 scope. netsh dhcp server scope>set optionvalue 125 ENCAPSULATED 000004035D69643A697070686F6E652E6D6974656C2E636F6D3B73775F74667 6343673323638 Command completed successfully. netsh dhcp server scope>_	Windows PowerShell Copyright (C) 2012 Microsoft Corporation. A PS C:\Users\Administrator> netsh netsh>dhcp In future versions of Windows, Microsoft mi for DHCP Server. Microsoft recommends that you transition to use netsh to configure and manage DHCP Serve	ll rights reserved. Action 1: Type netsh Action 2: Type dhcp ght remove the Netsh functionality Windows PowerShell if you currently er.
Visit http://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=217627 for additional information about PowerShell commands for DHCP Server. The following command -Module DhcpServer netsh dhcp>server netsh dhcp server>scope 10.37.71.0 Action 3: Type server Action 4: Type scope 10.37.71.0 (eg) Changed the current scope context to 10.37.71.0 scope. netsh dhcp server scope>set optionvalue 125 ENCAPSULATED 000004035D69643A697070686F6E652E6D6974656C2E636F6D3B73775F74667 4703D31302E372E37392E32353B63616C6C5F7372763D31302E372E37392E32353B766C616E3D3132333B6C32703D36763673333B647363703D34367 634367332363B Command completed successfully. netsh dhcp server scope>_	Type Get-Command -Module DhcpServer at the a list of commands to manage DHCP Server.	Windows PowerShell prompt to view
Changed the current scope context to 10.37.71.0 scope. netsh dhcp server scope>set optionvalue 125 ENCAPSULATED 000004035D69643A697070686F6E652E6D6974656C2E636F6D3B73775F74667 4703D31302E372E37392E32353B63616C6C5F7372763D31302E372E37392E32353B766C616E3D3132333B6C32703D36763673333B647363703D34367 634367332363B Command completed successfully. netsh dhcp server scope> Action 5: Type set optionvalue 125 ENCAPSULATED then paste Option data in hex value or manually enter the full hex value	Visit http://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkI about PowerShell commands for DHCP Server. netsh dhcp>Get-Command -Module DhcpServer The following command was not found: Get-Co netsh dhcp>server netsh dhcp server>scope 10.37.71.0	d=217627 for additional information mmand -Module DhcpServer. Action 3: Type server Action 4: Type scope 10.37.71.0 (eg)
Command completed successfully. Action 5: Type set optionvalue 125 ENCAPSULATED then paste netsh dhcp server scope>_ Option data in hex value or manually enter the full hex value	Changed the current scope context to 10.37. netsh dhcp server scope>set optionvalue 125 4703D31302E372E37392E32353B63616C6C5F737276 634367332363B	71.0 scope. ENCAPSULATED 000004035D69643A697070686F6E652E6D6974656C2E636F6D3B73775F74667 3D31302E372E37392E32353B766C616E3D3132333B6C32703D36763673333B647363703D34367
	Command completed successfully. netsh dhcp server scope>_	Action 5: Type set optionvalue 125 ENCAPSULATED then paste Option data in hex value or manually enter the full hex value

15. Enter the following command:

- **a.** netsh
- **b.** dhcp
- **C.** server
- **d.** scope <fqdn/ip address of the scope>
- e. set optionvalue 125 ENCAPSULATED <paste the Hex Bytes from the txt file)

NOTE: To set option 43, enter the command set optionvalue 43 ENCAPSULATED <paste the Hex Bytes from the txt file)

16. In the DHCP window, in the left pane, navigate to DHCP > server name > IPv4 > Scope.

17. Click Scope Options.

The DHCP Option 125 or 43 is displayed on the right side of the pane.

NOTE: If the DHCP Option is not displayed, then on the **Action** menu, click **Refresh**.

2		DHCP			- • X
File Action View Help					
 DHCP Win-Br622ofdpo3 IPv4 Cope [10.37.71.0] VOIPScope Address Pool Address Leases Reservations Scope Options Policies Server Options Policies Filters IPv6 	Option Name E 003 Router 006 DNS Servers 125 Mitel option	Vendor Standard Standard Standard	Value 10.37.71.1 10.44.17.11 00 00 04 03 3e 69 64 3a 69 70 70 68	Policy Na None None None	Actions Scope O A More >
	16				

- **18.** In the DHCP window, in the left pane, navigate to **DHCP > server name > IPv4**.
- 19. Right-click Scope and click Activate.

Appendix

This chapter contains the following sections:

- MiCollab Documentation
- MiContact Center Business Documentation
- MiVoice Business Documentation
- MiVoice Business Console Documentation
- MiVoice Border Gateway Documentation
- Mitel Performance Analytics
- Endpoints Documentation

MiCollab Documentation

Document Name	Description
MiCollab Client Administrator Online Help	Provides a high-level overview of the provisioning process with links to task-related instructions. The task-related instructions provide detailed descriptions for fields and options.
MiCollab Client Deployment Web Help	Provides MiCollab Client Deployment service that is used to configure the deployment parameters, change the default deployment profile, or to run the diagnostics.
MiCollab Client Administrator Guide	Includes PBX configuration information, Unified Communications specifications and hardware configuration information, and configuration information for integrated applications.
MiCollab Client Engineering Guidelines	Provides system requirements, configuration information, network diagrams, virtualization information, performance recommendations, system capacities.
MiCollab Server Manager Web Help MAC	Provides configuration, administration, and maintenance procedures for the MiCollab server.
MiCollab Users and Services Provisioning USP	Provides instructions on how to manage user data and assign or remove user services, such as MiVoice Border Gateway or Teleworker.
MSL Server Manager MAS	Highlights MiCollab Server-level features on MSL.

Document Name	Description
MiCollab Engineering Guidelines	Highlights specific areas of the product that you must consider before installation. Use them to plan site installations.
MiCollab General Information Guide for MiVB and MiVO 250	Provides a high-level overview of the MiCollab product.
MiCollab ACD SIP Softphone Agents Integration Guide	This document describes how to provision and setup the ACD SIP Softphone in MiCollab, MiVB, and MiCC. It includes procedures on how to setup a new agent on MiCC, MiCollab, MiVB, and MBG for the SIP ACD softphone to function.

MiContact Center Business Documentation

Document Name	Description
MiContact Center Business General Information Guide	Provides detailed information on how MiContact Center Business and the ACD system interact with the MiVoice Business platform
MiContact Center Business Installation and Administration Guide	Provides instructions for deploying and configuring MiContact Center Business, remote site deployments, and all IVR Routing configuration
MiVoice Analytics Installation Guide	Provides instructions for deploying and configuring Call Accounting and MiVoice Analytics.
MiVoice Analytics Reports Guide	Provides descriptions of all the report types available with MiVoice Analytics and how to generate, view, and share reports.
MiVoice Analytics User Guide	Provides information on general business and call costing concepts and describes Business Reporter and Call Accounting features and configuration
MiContact Center Business and MiVoice Analytics System Engineering Guide	Provides information on hardware and software requirements, virtualization, data storage, licensing, and third-party integrations.
MiContact Center Business Reports Guide	Provides descriptions of all the report types available with MiContact Center Business' Contact Center Starter Pack and how to generate, view, and share reports

Document Name	Description
MiContact Center Business-MiVoice Business Deployment Guide	Provides information regarding how to scale up from a simple solution for a deployment that can grow as the contact center grows. High-level requirements, specifications, networking considerations, best practices, and other useful references for planning the deployment of large-scale, complex contact centers are discussed.
MiContact Center Business BluePrint Guide	Provides an overview of MiContact Center use cases, topologies, technical considerations, best practices, on-premises, cloud, and hybrid deployment models.
MiContact Center – Workgroup Reports Guide	Provides descriptions of all the report types available with MiContact Center Business' Workgroup Starter Pack and how to generate, view, and share reports
MiContact Center User Guide	Provides information on the basics of contact center management and descriptions for use of all agent and supervisor desktop/Web applications within the MiContact Center Business solution. This guide focuses specifically on voice media.
Multimedia Contact Center Installation and Deployment Guide	Provides all information on deploying and configuring sites with email, chat, and SMS media, including end-user instructions for supervisor and agents using the multimedia Web applications.

Mitel Performance Analytics

Document Name	Description
Mitel Performance Analytics Engineering Guidelines	Guidelines and requirements to help the customer plan for MPA installations.
Mitel Performance Analytics Installation and Maintenance Guide	Provides information required to install and configure a Mitel Performance Analytics Probe.
Mitel Performance Analytics Probe Installation and Configuration Guide	Guide to assist users with the installation and maintenance of MPA
Mitel Performance Analytics Quick Start Guide - Cloud Users	Guide to get started on MPA deployments where the software is installed on the cloud.

Document Name	Description
Mitel Performance Analytics System Description	Provides information required to administer and use an MPA monitoring system

MiVoice Business Documentation

Document Name	Description
General Information Guide	Provides an overview of the MiVoice Business c all-processing software and its host hardware platforms.
Engineering Guidelines	Highlight specific areas of the product that you must consider before installation. Use them to plan site installations.
Security Guidelines	Provides information for ensuring the secure deployment and secure operation of the MiVoice Business system.
Resiliency Guidelines	A comprehensive overview of the Mitel® Resiliency solution and provides customers the tools to understand, plan, and implement a resilient network.
Troubleshooting Guide	Lists problem symptoms, possible causes, and corrective actions for MiVoice Business installation and configuration issues.
Clustering Design and Implementation Guide	Provides design considerations and configuration guidelines for networking MiVoice Business systems with emphasis on setting up a cluster.
Voice Quality Troubleshooting Guide	Provides information on how to troubleshoot voice quality issues on the Mitel MiVoice Business platform and its supported applications.
System Administration Online Help	The primary source of information on configuring and maintaining the MiVoice Business software.

MiVoice Border Gateway Documentation

Document Name	Description
MBG Customer GDPR Compliance Initiatives	Discusses security processes, security controls and features available on MiVoice Border Gateway (MBG) to comply with GDPR.
MiVoice Border Gateway Online Help	Provides instructions to deploy multiple services in a variety of network configurations securely.
MBG Remote Phone Guide	Provides procedures to configure your Mitel or non-Mitel IP or SIP phone to work remotely using MBG.

Endpoints Documentation

Document Name	Description
6900 IP Phones	https://www.mitel.com/document-center/devices- and-accessories/ip-phones/6900-series/6900-ip- phones
MiVoice 6900 Series IP Phones Administrator Guide	This guide explains how to use the administrator features of the Mitel MiVoice 6900 Series (6920, 6930, and 6940) IP Phones that can be accessed through the IP Phones' advanced Settings menu and Web UI.
Mitel 6900 Series IP Phones Administrator Guide	This guide explains how to use the administrator features of the Mitel 6970 IP Conference Phone that can be accessed through the IP Phones' advanced Settings menu and Web UI.
MiVoice 6905 IP Phone User Guide	This guide explains how to use the basic features of your Mitel MiVoice 6905 IP Phone.
MiVoice 6910 IP Phone User Guide	This guide explains how to use the basic features of your Mitel MiVoice 6910 IP Phone.
MiVoice 6920 IP Phone User Guide	This guide explains how to use the basic features of your Mitel MiVoice 6920 IP Phone.
MiVoice 6930 IP Phone User Guide	This guide explains how to use the basic features of your Mitel MiVoice 6930 IP Phone.
MiVoice 6940 IP Phone User Guide	This guide explains how to use the basic features of your Mitel MiVoice 6940 IP Phone.

Document Name	Description
MiVoice 6905 IP Phone Quick Reference Guide	This guide contains an overview of the User Interface (UI), call handling instructions and information on other important features for Mitel MiVoice 6905 IP Phone.
MiVoice 6910 IP Phone Quick Reference Guide	This guide contains an overview of the User Interface (UI), call handling instructions and information on other important features for Mitel MiVoice 6910 IP Phone.
MiVoice 6920 IP Phone Quick Reference Guide	This guide contains an overview of the User Interface (UI), call handling instructions and information on other important features for Mitel MiVoice 6920 IP Phone.
MiVoice 6930 IP Phone Quick Reference Guide	This guide contains an overview of the User Interface (UI), call handling instructions and information on other important features for Mitel MiVoice 6930 IP Phone.
MiVoice 6940 IP Phone Quick Reference Guide	This guide contains an overview of the User Interface (UI), call handling instructions and information on other important features for Mitel MiVoice 6940 IP Phone.
MiVoice 6905 IP Phone Installation Guide	This guide contains installation and set-up instructions for Mitel MiVoice 6905 IP Phone along with general features and functions.
MiVoice 6910 IP Phone Installation Guide	This guide contains installation and set-up instructions for Mitel MiVoice 6910 IP Phone along with general features and functions.
MiVoice 6920 IP Phone Installation Guide	This guide contains installation and set-up instructions for Mitel MiVoice 6920 IP Phone along with general features and functions.
MiVoice 6930 IP Phone Installation Guide	This guide contains installation and set-up instructions for Mitel MiVoice 6930 IP Phone along with general features and functions.
MiVoice 6940 IP Phone Installation Guide	This guide contains installation and set-up instructions for Mitel MiVoice 6940 IP Phone along with general features and functions.
Mitel 6970 IP Conference Phone Installation Guide	This guide contains installation and set-up instructions for Mitel MiVoice 6970 IP Conference phone along with general features and functions.

Document Name	Description
XML API for Mitel 69xx MiNet Phones Firmware 1.5.0 Development Guide	This document details the XML objects supported by the Mitel 69xx phones using firmware version 1.5.0 and how to implement them.
6900 Accessories	https://www.mitel.com/document-center/devices- and-accessories/ip-phones/6900-series/6900-acc essories
Mitel S720 Bluetooth Speakerphone QRG	This guide contains instructions to connect and use the Mitel S720 Bluetooth Speakerphone with your Mitel MiVoice 6930 and 6940 IP Phones.
Cordless Bluetooth Handset Install Guide	This guide contains installation and set-up instructions for pairing the Mitel Cordless Bluetooth Handset to your Mitel MiVoice 6800 Series, 6930 and 6940 IP Phones.
M695 Programmable Key Module Install Guide	This guide contains installation and set-up instructions for connecting the M695 PKM to your Mitel MiVoice 6900 Series IP Phones.
Mitel IP Conference Phone	https://www.mitel.com/document-center/devices- and-accessories/conference-phones/6970-ip-con ference-phone
Mitel 6970 IP Conference Phone Quick Reference Guide	This guide contains an overview of the User Interface (UI), call handling instructions and information on other important features for Mitel MiVoice 6970 IP Conference phone.
Mitel 6970 IP Conference Phone User Guide	This guide explains how to use the basic features of your Mitel MiVoice 6970 IP Conference phone.
Networking Equipment	https://www.mitel.com/document-center/devices- and-accessories/networking-equipment/mitel-wir eless-lan-adapter
Mitel WLAN Adapter documentation	This documentation explains how to configure, setup and use the Mitel WLAN Adapter in a wireless network.
General IP Phone Documentation	https://www.mitel.com/document-center/devices- and-accessories/ip-phones/general-ip-phone-doc umentation
Mitel IP Sets Engineering Guidelines	This document covers engineering guidelines for the 5000, 5200, 5300 and 6900 families of IP Phones as well as a number of specialized phones and consoles.

Document Name	Description
Network Engineering for IP Telephony	This document covers networking for the 5000, 5200, 5300 and 6900 families of IP Phones as well as a number of specialized phones and consoles.
Wireless Solutions and Handsets	https://www.mitel.com/document-center/devices- and-accessories/wireless-solutions-and-handsets /sip-dect-multi-cellular-solution/sip-dect
SIP-DECT documentation	This documentation provides information on installation, configuration, administration, and maintenance of the SIP-DECT solution.
112 DECT documentation	This documentation provides information on installation and configuration of 112-DECT phone with RFP 12 Single Cell Base Station.



